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EDUCATION AND TRAINING IN AGING

WEDNESDAY, MAECH 3, 1978

U.S. Hotvse or REPRESENTATIVES,
SELECT CQM\[ITIH o~ AGING,

Tl’ﬂshmﬁgn D.C.
The committee met, pursuant to notice, at 10:05 a.m., in room 1302,

Longworth House Office Building, Hon. W J. Randall (Lhﬂllﬂlﬂ.ll)

l"JZ

m

presiding.
Commi‘tee members present : Representatives Raudall of Missouri,
Spark M. Matsunagna of Hawaii, Dor. Bonker of Washington, William

J. Hughes of New Jersey, William C. Wampler of Vlrgmm, William
S. Cohen of Maine, W ,iam F. Walsh of New York, and Charles E.
Grassley of Towa.

Mr. Eanpars, The Select Committee on Aging will come to order.

This is a mesting of the full committee rather than a subcommittee
proceeding. Under the rules of the committee swe cannot commence
pending the arrival of others as well as a quorum of at least two.

Now, I observe the attendance of our distinguished IEpl‘EﬁEnt'ltIV

from the State of Washington.

This is the first of a two-part hearing on the subject of education
and training in aging. The coinmittee will hear witnesses today from
two Federal institutes that support training and research programs in
aging, the National Institute of Aging (\*I A) and then the National
Institute of Mental Health (NIMH).

Tomorrow will be a very interesting day because representatives
from major university gerontology programs and the director of the
Virginia Office on Aging will testify on the progress made in aging
fields under title IV of the Older Americans Act.

The academicians who will be testifving tomorrow are those pro-
fessors, department heads and others w ho will be in the city for a
conference conducted by the Association of Gerontology in Higher
Education.

We are grateful that the association has agreed for some of its
members to testify before us. We are grateful because of their exper-
tise, and they will be able to tell us of the shortcomiings and failures
in funding in their various institutes, We also are grateful to them for
lsjavmg the committee a lot of money, if I may interject a note of levity
here.

~The Chair, of course, states now and will note later in the record,
that we are most anxious to hear these witnesses tomorrow. However,
I have a commitment to chair the full committee field hearings in Ala-
bama. Our distinguished colleague. Mr. Pepper, Wl“(]l{lll‘theheﬂl‘ll‘l"‘%

We are going to be called upon to make a report to the House Ad-
ministration Committee of the activities of this past year.

1)
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One of the major concerns at this moment is whether there is suffi-
cient funding made availuble for the continuation of several Older
Americans Act programs, and arrangements have been made for the
Subcommittee on Aporopriations for Labor, Health, Edueation, and
Waelfare to hear our plea for the restoration of funds cut in the field
of aging. o

So, what we are talking about is systematical funding for the con-
tinuation of this research and training in the field of aging.

Our first witness today 15 D, Richard Greulich, Acting Director of
the National Institute on Aging, who will acquaint the committee with
the Institute's progress in support of carcer training in aging.

Our second witness is the Director of the newly established Center
for Studies of Mental Health of the Aging at the Nutional Institute
of Mental Health, Dr. Gene Cohen. e will diseuss the Institute’s
research priorities in the field of the mental health problemns of the
elderly,

My first question to Dr, Greulich is, are you the Acting Director or
is Dr. Butler?

Dr. Grevricir. Dr, Butler ix the director-designate of the Institute
and should be on board in April.

Mr. RanparL. He has been confirmed or no confirination is neces-
sary?

Dr. Grevnieir. Confirmation is necessary, only in terms of some of
the issues surrounding his recommissioning in the Public Health
Service Commissioned Corps.

Mr. Ravpart. T asked that only because the doctor has appeared as
a witness. Will you be good enough to proceed ! We are honored to
have you as a witness this morning.

Dr. Grevricir, Thank you. ' ) 7

Mr. Chairman, I do have a formnal opening statement that I wish
to read for the record, if I may.

Mr. RanparL, Proceed, sir.

STATEMENT OF RICHARD GREULICH, ACTING DIRECTOR, NA-
TIONAL INSTITUTE ON AGING, PUBLIC HEALTH SERVICE,
DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH, EDUCATION, AND WELFARE

Dr. Grevricn. Mr. Chairman and members of the committee. it 1s
a privilege to appear before you today to describe the National Insti-
tute on Aging (NIA), recently created to be the national focus of
leadership for research relating to the aging process and the health of
of the elderly. The National Institute on Aging is the newest Institute
of the National Institutes of Health, having been established by the
Research on Aging Act—Public Law 93-296—in May of 1974,

1 would like to begin my testimony by providing a brief explanation
of what we mean by “aging research.” Aging is 1 natural phenomenon
which, as far as is known, affects all higher forms of life and perhaps
all living things, No matter how aging is defined, its implications for
man and his society are profound. Twenty-two million Americans, 10
percent of our population, are now over 65 years old. Tn 50 more years,

ds of the Federal money

40 million persons may be that old. Two-thi
spent on health in this country goes for persons over 65.
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The obvious need for tangible and immediate improvement in the
quality of life for the aged has shifted research away from its exclu-
give disease orientation, with its study of the sick and 1nstitutionalized,
to a broader inquiry into normal physiological changes with age, the
behavioral constitution of the aged and the social, cultural, and eco-
nomic environment in which the elderly live. It is this expanded con-
cept of aging research which will dictate the direction of the aging
research program in future years, and provides the context for any
discussion of research training relevant to aging and the aged.
~ 1T am happy to report that the NIA is beginning to function as an
independent organization within NIH. A permanent director has been
selected and Wl%-la be in place by early April. Relevant organizational
components of the National Institute of Child Health and Human
Development, formerly the focal point for aging research at NIH,
were transferred to the new Institute in July 1975. These include the
Adult Development and ;L%Eng Branch, responsible for extramural

ants and contracts, and the intramural research programs of the

zerontology Research Center (GRC), physically located in Balti-
more, in conjunction with the Baltimore City Hospitals. In addition,
a core staff, which will provide direction to and administrative sup-
port for the Institute’s programs, has now been assembled.

Although 1976 can best be described as a year of planning and orga-
nizational development, the ongoing programs of the Institute did
produce advances in several areas of research. These promising areas
are scheduled for expansion in 1977, and I thought you might be in-
terested in hearing a little bit about that. ) B )
~ The ability of the body to protect itself against disease—immune
function—decreases with age, Discoveries in recent years have con-
firmed the importance of this loss, while at the same time pointing to
the possibility that this process can be delayed by experimental inter-
vention. This year, for example, NIA scientists in the laboratory of
cellular and comparative physiology, in our intramural program in
Baltimore, showed that certain strains of old mice can Ee returned
to a state of youthful immune function by infusion of lymphatic
stem cells derived from young donors. Certain chemical reducing
agents also seem to rejuvenate the older animal’s immune function.
At the University of California, Los Angeles, an NIA grantee
found that by restricting the number of calories or the protein con-
tent of an otherwise balanced diet of laboratory mice, he was able
to prolong life span by 15 to 40 percent, to lower the incidence and
growth of spontaneous and transplanted tumors, and to increase re-
sistance to some viral infections. Such regulated animals were shown
to possess an immune system which remained or acted younger longer
than the immune systems of animals on an unlimited d{et. Additional
studies to delineate the relationship between diet and age are now
in progress. . ,

. One of the most disturbing aspects of aging is the state of progres-
sive mental deterioration of the elderly called senility. Although
generally known by this single name, the condition is probably a
composite result of disease-derived changes coupled with more subtle
and less well understood deteriorative changes which are intrinsie to
the aging brain. Even though this phenomenon is not well understood,

7
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there is a method of treating the patients affected by it, For example,
NIA scientists found recently that a classical technique 1sed to im-
prove memory (mnemonics) can be taught to eclderly people. Once
learned, this technique can be used in a variety of ways to improve
a person’s meniory of recent events, This simple method proved to be
easily learned by older subjects and was quite effective in helping them
store and recall information. This area of study appears to have
immediate prospects for application. - S

~ Previous studies in the Gerontology Research Center have shown
that age is normally associated with an alteration in the relaxation
phase of the rhythmic contractions in isolated heart muscle of the
rat. Other studies have indicated that a similar alteration in muscle
relaxation may also occur in man. This research has now been ex-
tended to studies in men participating in the Baltimore Longitndinal
Study, about which I will speak later, and will continue to be sup-
ported in 1977, '
“An estimated 19 million Americans 45 years of auge or older are
victims of hypertension, more commonly known as high blood pressure.
The magnitude of this problem in middle-aged and older adults makes
it imperative that more be learned about high blood pressure and the
most _effective ways to treat it. Using a technique known as operant
conditioning, scientists at Cerontology Research Center have suc-
ceeded in teaching patients with hypertension to control their own
blood pressures. This technique is one that warrants further investi-
gation in this important health problem often assoriated with aging.

Turning now to several programs planned in the coming year—
several new programs are planned in the clinical, behavioral, and so-
cietal aspects of aging.

The é;gmntglogy Research Center began a longitudinal study of

aging in 1958, which now has 650 men actively participating; women
will be added to this study in 1978 to provide greater validity with
respect to the general population. I might note that in 1977 we will
undertake the necessary planning so that women can be added to the
population study in 1978. o

Another important area of concern is the finding that certain
classes of therapeutic drugs elicit unexpected responses when admin-

istered to elderly patients. Such paradoxical reactions as they are
called are frequently opposite to the response which would normally
be anticipated. In view of the frequency of these occurrences and the
growing number of elderly patients receiving drngs, NIA will begin
in 1977 a systematic research effort to determine the cause of change
in drug sensitivity and response as a function of increasing patient
age.
gTD date & limited number of studies supported by the Institute have
dealt with individual adjustments to the problems of aging, but little
is known about the relationship between social factors and the health
of the aged. For example, a major problem of the eldeﬂi is social, eco-
nomic, and physical dependency. In order for the NIA to help keep
elderly people independent and functioning. members of society it
must conduct research on such factors as the effect of mandatory re-
tirement, the problem of transportation to community and medical care
facilities, and the stigma attached to old age. o
The prevention or amelioration of the debilitating effects of old age
is another area of concern to the NTA. Research findings to date indi-

8
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cate that changes in behavior early in life may have the effect of
werding off some of the adverse consequences of the normal aging
process. For example, the longitudinal study conducted by the Geron-
tology Research Center suggests that exercise may lead to a longer life.
There are, of course, numerous other factors that require study in order
to make similar determinations concerning current behavior and sub-
sequent health, ) o ]
ith respect to the resources needed for the aging research, the
present research program of the NIA focuses heavily on the biological
hrocess of aging. Although this research is extremely important, the
nstitute must expand its horizons if the many health problems of the
aging are to be solved. Thus, in 1977, the Institute will move to de-
velop adequate resources for future research efforts, and will begin new
programs in the clinical, behavioral, and societal aspects of aging.
Animal Resources: One of the major obstacles to the study of the
aging process has been the absence of suitable laboratory animals on
which scientists could either perform their experiments or systemati-
cally observe the aging process. Until recently, investigators through-

out the country were unable to acquire supplies of shorter-lived
gpecies of common laboratory nnimaf& notably rats and mice, in a
fashion which would provide adequate numbers of all age levels. A
significant contribution by NIA to the advancement of basic studies
of the aging process is the establishment and maintenance, through
contract, of a germ-free colony of laboratory rats and mice, of known
genetics or genealogy, at different ages. and in numbers sufficient for
aging research. We look forward to an expansion of this program
in coming years. , ]
Turning now to the primary thrust of this committee, I would like
to speak about research manpower. A primary concern of the NIA
is to insure the availability of adequate manpower to perform aging
research. Because the field of gerontology is not well established in
some of our Nation’s medical institutions, there is & shortage of ade-
quately trained research manpower. At the same time, the number of
joung investigators interested in-the field of a.ging, but unable to find
funding for ﬁu}if research, is increasing. For these reasons, we es-
gegiglly appreciate the opportunity to discuss this area in greater
depth today. ) o
Tt should be recalled that, prior to the establishment of the Na-
tional Institute on Aging, research relating to the health status of the
aging and the elderly was an integral facet of the overall programs of
the §at,i§mal Institute of Child Health and Human Development at
NTH. Subsequent to the legislative mandate of the Research on Aging
Act, those I’pmgrams of the NICHHD became core clements of the new
National Institute on Aging. Thus, existing fellowship and training
grant holdings relating to gerontological research were transferred to
NIA, along with relevant holdings of research grants, research con-
tracts, and & modest intramural component of laboratory and clinical
research, that being the GRC in Baltimore. 7 ] ,
Let me emphasize that the training activities supported by
) %an service,
and remain so today under NTA’s aegis. Our funds are expended in
support either of individuals, directly through the research fellowship
mechanism, or of groups of individuals, through the mechanism of the

T1-78% © =76 =2
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institutional research training grant. In either case, the settings in
which the training is undertaken are almost exclusively university
graduate schools and health centers. The intent of this support has
been and will continue to be that of developing highly skilled young
People for research careers responsive to the needs of the aging and the
elderly. Our Institute anticipates that this type of training will con-
tinue as an essential programmatic thrust in progressing toward the
alleviation of many of those health and related social problems which
impact on our older citizens. )

Such research training support presently involves young people at
both the pre- and postdoctoral levels, in such diverse areas ns biology,
medical science, psychology, and social science—primarily as they re-
late to questions of health and illness. With the transfer of fellowship
and training grant holdings from NICHHD in July 1975, the Na-
tional Institute on Aging assumed sponsorship of 121 predoctoral
trainees or fellows and 44 postdoctoral trainees or fellows. The dollar
level of support of these individuals transferred to NIA from
NICHHD was slightly less than $2 million. Currently, the status of
training efforts of this Institute, as well as those of the overall NIH,
are in a state of transition. Until 1974, the statutory anthority under-
lying NIH support of training at either the pre- or postdoctoral level
resided in section 301 of the Public Health Service Act, During sev-
eral years prior to 1974, however, searching assessments of both the
needs for and the economic basis of such tralning support were under-
takeu, first within the executive branch, and subsequently by the Con-
gress. New legislation, the National Research Service Award Act of
1974, emerged from this dual process,

Implementation: of this new authority requires that traineeships and
fellowships under the old authority be phased out with all deli%ers,te
speed; that is, that no new training commitments be made under the
old authority. This Institute is currently supp orting 81 fellows and
trainees under section 301 of the PHS ;{Et. Tlljmse commitments will
be fulfilled and phased out by 1979, For example, during fiscal year
1977, only 47 individuals will be receiving support under the old au-
thority as compared to the 81 presently. 7

Simultaneously, we look forward to the growth of our training pro-
grams within the authority of the National Research Service Act. A
strong case can be made that an urgent need exists for increased num-
bers of well trained researchers in virtually every aspect of science re-
lating to aging and the aged. Currently, under the NRSA authority
and the continuing resolution we are able to support a total of 17
trainees and 7 fellows, and in the context of the President’s budget. for
fiscal year 1977, look forward to increasing this commitment by 19
additional fellowship opportunities. )

Now, I am aware that among your concerns relatine to meronto-
logical training programs is that pertaining to the definition and
maintenance of minimum standards of quality. Accordingly, I thought
it would be appropriate to comment on the technique long employed
by the National Institutes of Health in assuring high quality in their
selection of research trainees and fellows: namely, the “peer review”
process. Competitive applications, and T emphasize the word “com-
petitive,” from individuals for research fellowships, as well as appli-

10
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cations from academic institutions for institutional training
programs, pass through a dual process of review and approval.

Depending on the Institute involved, initial quality assessment is
- undertaken either by one of the study sections of NIH’s Division of
Research Grants or by an analogous standing review comumittee estab-
lished by the Institute. Such initial review committees are comprised
of at least 12 individuals, selected from outside of the Government on
the basis of their scientific expertise in research relative either to
the study section’s area of concern or to the categorical Institute’s
research mission. In either case, they evaluate such proposals com-
paratively solely on the criterion of scientific merit. _

The second level of review is provided by that National Advisory
Research Counecil advisory to the specific categorical NIH Institute
which will finance the training activity. This evaluation is also com-
parative, but takes into account not only inherent scientific merit but
also the degree of relevance a particular proposal has to that Insti-
tute’s mission and manpower needs. '

It may also be of interest to you that an assessment has been made—
and will continue to be made—concerning the effectiveness of aging re-
search training programs in creating a more extensive body of active
research, teaching, and other forms of gerontological activity in this
country. In 1973, for example, a retrospective study was made of the
group of predoctoral trainees in the aging area who had been sup-
ported by what was then NICHHD programs, and who had received
their doctorates by 1970. Of the 175 individuals ;v identified, 97 had
been trained in the social-behavioral sciences and 78 in the biological
sciences. Of this group, 85 percent (148 out of 175) were found in 1973
to be engaged in career activities involving substantial work in aging
or in other academic areas pertaining to human development.- )

A similarly high degree of effectiveness was evident in a compara-
ble assessment o pastgr ctoral training wherein 77 percent (20 of 26
individuals) were actively pursuing research immediately germane to
human development and aging. I suggest, therefore, that the quality
of the training activities we support 1s maximized prospectively by
the peer review process; and retrospectively by the ultimate involve-
ment of the vast majority of our trainees and fellows in research pur-
suits responsive to gerontological needs. o

While there seems to be no question as to the need for additional re-

search personnel, trained from the outset in gerontological and geri-
atric concepts, NIA also intends to increase research in the field dur-
ing the coming fiscal year through a mechanism called the s vecial
research grant program. We propose to earmark approximately $1
million in next year in order to initiate modest levels of grant support
for as many as 75 young scientists. These are peo] le who have already
acquired their professional research training, Eut whose long-term
career commitments are still uncertain, g

: It is our belief that such individuals might well be directed toward
gerontological research careers as a consequence of competing suc-
cessfully for this kind of initial research support. I may add that
“analogous research grant programs have already been used effec-
tively, and for comparable reasons, by several other Institutes within
the National Institutes of Health.

11
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Finally, T would like to touch briefly on the jonger term projections
of the need for trained research personnel. As I am sure you are aware,
the Research on Aging Act of 1974 directed that the Secretary, HEW,
submit a comprehensive rescarch plan on aging detailing precisely

what opportunities exist for research relating to our older citizens’

needs, and how the Department proposes to approach them. Stemming

from the research plan, which is due to be submitted for congressiona
consideration by May 31 of this year, there should emerge a far clearer
picture of both overall and specific requirements for additional re-
search manpower, o .
Pending the submission and acceptance of this plan, the NTA pro-
poses to continue its support of research training primarily in the
areas of biomedicine and the social and behavioral sciences. Currently,
these are the areas with which we have the greatest familiarity.

Clearly, there also continue to be critical shortage areas with respect
to research manpower. The Research on Aging Act of 1974 provides
what to my mind at least is inferential direction that NTA might ulti-
mately become involved in research and training relating to educa-
tional and economic aspects of aging, o

The degree to which NIA does; in fact, acquire ndded responsibility
for these areas will, I believe, depend on the final judgments made
concerning our proper role as compared to that of several other agen-
cies within the Department, whose missions are equally ones of con-
tinued commitment to the solution of the myriad problems facing our
older citizens. ' )

I thank you for your courtesy in permitting me to present this state-
ment, and I would welcome any questions you may have.

Mr. Ranparn. Dr. Greulich, I have listened with interest and full
attention to your statement, and it is an excellent one.

Dr. Grevricu. Thank you, sir.

Mr. RaxvaLt. T guess the preliminary question, is what kind of shop
do you have out there? What kind of manpower and management do
you have? 7

Now, all of these fellowships and programs are fine in view of your
good record in the field, which is exccllent, but I don't recall or find
any statistics on where you stand,

You call this the National Institute on Aging?

Dr. Grevricn, Yes, sir. ’

Mr, Raxparr. NIA/NIH?

Dr. Grevricit. Correct. When the NTA was established, an identifi-
cation was made of existing programs relating to aging rescarch at
NIH, then residing within the National Institute of Child Health and
Human Development-—

Mr. RanpaLr. Over at the old Public Health?

Dr. Grevvici, No, sir, NICHD is another one of the NIIL institutes.
At the time the National Institute on Aging was set up, the first order
of business was simply the identification of those programs and those
people within the National Institute of Ch'ld Health who were con-
cerned with aging and the aged.

~ As of last July these programs and people woere transferred to form
the corpus of the new Institute on Aging.

Mr. RaNpare. Let me understand here. We picked our people from
those involved in child health for the aging

12
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1. Not_entirely, Let me be clear. Formerly, aging re-
s-carried on as a part of the mandate of the National Insti-
hild He and Human Dévelopment. All that has happened
relating to aging research from the
ively to form the operational corpus

up which had management expertise, and now where
ny kind of corpus of a structure out there. We fail
ce to that in your testimony. o

“composition of your present staff? Who is responsible

ion‘and how many wiil you have when Dr. Butler gets

. At the moment we have 176 people; 150 of these are
earch scientists who work at the facility in Baltimore
ed in my statement. ) '

. They are all over in Baltimore then? ) B
. Yes, sir. The remainder are on the Bethesda/NIH
ese 26 people have the responsibility for the programing
e management of the research grants and research con-
well as overall management of the Aging Institute.

a1L. Now, we are trying to get down to figures. )

all these folks over there are scientists who are working
cts.“These are the in-house people and the other fellows—the
that is—the figure I was attempting to obtain.

Those are the grants and contracts management.
is the central ag;;-ninistsrative apparatus which cor-
ANDALL. Administrative, and it has 12 people?
revLicH. These would be jobs, like that which I now occupy.
he budget officer, the personnel officer, and so forth.
~NpaLL. That seems fairly modest. ,
guLicH. It is modest, but it is a beginning, and one with which
at the moment able to work, We certainly look forward, how-
o being able to develop a stronger capacity in this regard.
Ranparr, Specifically, you referred to GRC physicaily being

re

What is the history of it Where did that start? Where did it
 from? How is it managed? How was it managed before it went
to NTH? ~ o )

Greuvrics. I can give you a very brief history that I think will
onsive. , )
Ranparn. You obviously picked it up and managed it. Now
j the bjstgrg? a ) .
vrich. The history of it is that before there even was the
-] nstitute of Child Health and Human Development at the
-National Institutes of Health, there was n commitment made to the
weed for the study of aging—the biological and social processes under-
iing aging. Initially that aging activity was with the National Heart
nstitute. ~ o
r. RaxparL. Do you mean the GRC#
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- Our time has expired, but finish your question. We can come back to
- (RC. Was that under the Heart Institute? »

- Heart Institute. With the creation of the NICHHD, 1t was determined
that research on the full sweep of human development should fall
. within the Child Health Institute. The aging activity then was moved

from the Heart Institute to Child Health. o

'With the recent advent of the Aging Institute, aging activities have
been moved from the Child Health to the Aging Institute. )

~~" GROC was establizhed in 1968. A determination was made that the
NIH Clinical Center on the Bethesda campus would not be the best
site for doing normative research on aging individuals. An aging
research facility closely connected to a general hospital seemed a much
more desirable arrangement. Thus, the GRC was established at Balti-
more in conjunction with the Baltimore City hospitals. Up until the
time that the GRC was transferred to NTA, it was considered a field
station of NICHHD’s intramural activities. , '

Mr. Ranpavw. I will recognize the gentleman from Maine.

Mr. Conen. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. , )

. You indicated that you are finding some unexpected results or re-

actions from various therapeutic drugs. For example, what are you

referring to? ) ) o
_ Dr. GrevricH. Perhaps one of the most commonly recognized is the

reaction to barbiturates. For younger people, as you would probably

realize, barbiturates tend to have a depressing or calming effect. For

a rather alarming number of older people, however, the effect of bar-

biturates is exactly the opposite, causing agitation and excitement.

Mr. Comen. Have you followed that up with research on amphet-
amines{ o ) , ' )

I&r. Greunton. 1 don’t know of any research on amphetamines in
aged.

Mr. Conen. I think that you also indicated in your statement that
you would like to have NIA conduct research in the field of manda-
tory retirement, transportation, economic dependency. The question
that I have is if NIA is the appropriate institute for directing more
research efforts in these problem areas?

Dr. Grevrion. I think my answer to that will have to be marginally
responsive. We all perceive the need for this kind of research, but it .
is not clear yet whether this should be our purview. Until the Secre-
tary’s research plan on aging has passed from the Department to the -

, Congress, and the Department itself has thereby sorted out how it
;. wants to do its business, we will have to defer a decision in this matter.

As far as the impact of retirement on health, I think personally that
such research should be a part of our mandate. '

_ Mr. Couen. Well, perhaps you could explain the distinction between
the type of research supported by NIA and title IV of the Older Amer-
icans Act, which is supported by AOA. What is the difference?

Dr. GrevricH. The critical difference relates to the fact that no-
where in the Older Americans Act is there a mandate to the Adminis-
tration on Aging to do research in health. Traditionally, the NIH and
NIMH have been the primary agencies for health-related research.

Mr. Conex. Do you not agree that N1H is basically—or more basic—
experimental as opposed to that of AOA, which is more policy
oriented{ , '

i4

~Dr. GreorLicu. Aging research activity was originally under the
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Dr; Greovicd. 1 would agree that this has been the pattern. 7
r.Coten. But you are suggesting that you should also be involved
olicy, economic and social 7
xoiion, 1. think there are aspects relating to the health status
which are in a sense economic and social and which are
ed that we would be remiss if we did not glive at least

ight. of getting into those areas. It would not be a
aré%plggestigg,*if I hear you correctly, from the

derly
e

with its approach to resenrch. .

“You ar indicating that you think there is some
prospect: for_the application of tesearch in the area of
sand ‘mental deterioration. Could you explain that in some
perhaps some specific application{ )
+GrEgricH,: Of course. The word “mnemonics”~—it comes from
Greek, 2 mentory aid—is commonly used by students to learn long
new information usually. o ) )
_medical schools, for example, there are & number of
¢ sentences. The initial letter of each word in the sentence is
y to whatever the information is. o
any older people, it 18 frequently almost as difficult to learn
1. complex mnemonic sentences as to remember whatever new
ation they are trying to master. ~ -

t us use a grocery list, a mundane but quite repl éxample. The
ique hereis to teach an individual to take an imaginary walk
“his house from one room to another, starting perhaps in the
the living room, the bedroom, and so on. The secret
to talse that walk in an orderly fashion, one which
he new information is recalled
le, that may be

‘through-
‘vestibule, going to
.of the:mnemonic is !
- js readily familiar and recallable. T
room. by room. If they have to get bananas, for example,
the bedroom. ) o
. Mr: Conen. I know that my time has run out, but it seems that
that igexactly the process Mr. Lucas used in his book called “Memory
Book”, which was an old technique used by the Greek orators.
+ - Dr. Grevrich. Cicero was among the first to recommend mnemonics
as-aiding memory- o o
.. -Mr,. Conrn. But even prior to Cicero you had some Greek orators
. who.could not write it all down, so they started by going through the
* entrance of the building and identifying various objects. i
- - Dr. Grevrica. It is an old technique.
~ . Mr, RANDALL. Thank you very much, gentlemen.
- -1 recognize the gentleman from Washington, Mr. Bonker. ,
- Mr. Bonkes, You stated 1976 is a year of planning or organizing of
your 172 member staff. What percentage of time and commitment
would you estimate was on pure researci as opposed to organization
~or development ? ' ' o
. .:Dr..GrEULICE. I cannot give you that exactly, but I will give you &
. faiﬂty'aecurate estimate. ' -
‘Of the 150 people at the Gerontology Research Center, which is &
certainly, 130 were engaged

‘substantial part of our organization now,
“full time in research. B . ,

- ‘Mr. BoNEER, How can you sg{y that 1976 can best be described as or-
ganizatién and development? It seems to me that if 150 people were
-ommitted to full-time research, the organizational plans and gavélop'a
ment would be fairly minor, a fairly minor objective in your agency.

15
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_Dr. Grevuron. 1 tried to indicate that we have not left research alone
by any means—particularly at the GRC. I would point out that be-
- cause NIA is a new Institute, we have the same problems pending
which would face any new agency just beginning to establish itself,
In-addition to that is the task of developing a research plan on aging
for which we are the lead agency. It was really in the context of get-
ting the new organization off the round, getting it ready to become
- participatorily independent from %IH, and also the preparation of
the research plan that I used the words about “organization and
Pl—amlijﬂ ) : )
Mr. Boxker. In your statement you mention areas of ongoing re-
- search, and under it “comparative physiology.” You made reference
to some testing where you use older mice and return them to a stage
of being youthful, I mean, deter the aging process in older mice hy the
infusion of lymphatic cells derived from younger donors,

Could you expound on that and maybe explain how you would apply
that to senior citizens or to humans , )

Dr. Grevrica. Over the past 10 years, or thereabouts, it has become
clear that much of what we call resistance to disease—to infection—re-
sides in the lymphatic system of the body. The two primary orguns
are the thymus and the bone marrow. It is the lymphatic system which
seems to control to a large extent the degree of defense that the body
can put up against some sort of challenge. , . 7

It has been well documented that with time, with age, the capacity
of these cells diminishes in the sense of being able to react appropri-
ately to an external challenge—whether it be to 5 bacterium or & virus
or what-have-you. No one understands exactly what goes on in this
}p‘;mcéjss of gradual decline, However, it was a surprise in a sense, to
find that by using matched genetic strains of mice we could take the
bone marrow and lymphatic cells from the young donor monse and in-
fuse the older animal with its cells and thus confer on the older animal
& much more youthful capacity to defend jtself, )

Mr. Bonker. What eﬂgct would that have on the youthful donor?

Dr. Grevricn. The youthful donor is pretty prompt in making up
the losses. In this case the animals were sacrificed in the process to get
sufficient cells, but in theory it would be quite possible to keep the ani-
mals alive. They regenerate their;stem cells quite readily when they

are young. , ) ‘
~ Mr. B%NEER Do you see the day when this can be applied to
humans? - ' ’

Dr. Grevricn. I think that is a long way from any real potential for
application, primarily because of the genetic problems. )

Mr, Ranparr. The gentleman may proceed for 5 minutes, The Chair
will stay with you, )

Mr. Bonxer. Thank you, sir. , o

You also mentioned that controlling the protein content and calories
in the diet of mice conld prolong life by 15 to 40 percent. Do you see
that as realistically applied to humans?™

Dr. Grevricw, 1 think that it probably will, but that is my own pro-
fessional judgment. It is going to take time to find out what factors
are really involved, The information I provided you would suggest
that somehow caloric-protein restriction in early life in thesé labora-
~tory animals enhances the effectiveness of their immune system.

16
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e do not know about human beings in this respect. 1t would be
) to-just simply say that if you could keep your kids from eating too
ch as youngsters, that maybe the same kind of effect would be evi-
ad %gn ey reached maturity. X think that out of our longitudi-
of normal people will come some information bearing on this
-whole issuesIn the study, we are looking very carefully at the eating
habits of the GRC’s longitudinal group. ) ) )
'This is the group that I mentioned: the 850 people ranging in age
from:20 to 93, who come back every other year for 214 days of ex-
tremely rigorous physical examination and tests, They do this on a
‘voluntary Eonas We I‘iyave followed some of them since 1958.
" - The problem of extrapolating animal information directly to man,
.28 T:dAm sure you are aware, is ;verf, very profound. The longitudinal
approach; however, would probably give us the kind of information
that you are asking about. 7
Bonker. Euthanasia is becoming a controversial issue. Is the
" Institute involved in a study of it ! What are you doing about the issue
“Are you ‘considering whether or not scientifically and medically we"
should'be working toward artificially prolonging life?

. Dr, GrevricH, In direct answer to your question, we are doing noth-
;% ing in this area. I regret that answer in many respects, because I think
that preparation for death and its realities 1s an extremely important
coricomitant of human education. o ]
I would hasten to-assure you that the issue of euthanasia does not
. énter into our perception of what we are about. Our primary interest
is in making life as personally and socially rewarding as it can be
- for'as long a period of tir - as is possible. The extension of lifespan
- -is not one-of our primary goals at this moment, largely because we
- would not have the first notion of how to go about it, and because
there is also the philosophical issue of how society could deal with
people if they livﬁangerg o - ,
It is a very broad and deep area. Obviously, at this point, we want
to make life better, not longer. ) )
Mr. Borvker. I appreciate that. Thank you.
Mr. RaANDALL. Tgank you, Mr. Bonker. ) v '
~ Doctor, we will try to go back and go through your testimony. Mr.
. Bonker has covered the lymphatic infusion. I know that on that
. ‘same page you touched very briefly on the eating habits of the young.
.- You say that the University of California along with the others, has
- ‘done some studies about the number of calories and particularly pro-
. tein content.
. Is there some-indication of too much protein consumption ¢
. Dr. GrevricH. One could draw that inference, but I think that it
-would be premature to do so. The issue of restricted diet and its
effect on longevity is not of itself a new finding. As & matter of fact,
-it was originally made some 40 years'ago by Dr. C. M. McCay, a very
_famous American nutritionist. The newer data suggest that the
. effect of restriction of diet may be mediated by somehow keeping the
. immune system going better. It makes the system more resistant to
challenges from without, such as infections, tumors, and so on. We
“think we are getting a handle on why caloric restriction or protein
restriction has this effect . ] i

T1-783 O =76 =13
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- Now, what is wrong with proteins? I do not think anyone would

<. “care to say at this point. There is no information available. Indeed, it
-may-turn _out that there is nothing wrong with proteins per se. It
" may be more a question of dietary balance.

.. Mr. RanpawL. You are speaking of proteins, you are getting very

-~ " close'to certain religious groups and others who believe we should not

‘et meat. , '

- I believe they say it prolongs life. There is the vegetarian system in
our own district, quite a large religious group, and that is the central
part of their thinking. 7 )

-~ Dr. GrevricH, Yes, sir. The Seventh Day Adventist Church, of
course, does not believe in consuming meat or meat products. There
have been a number of studies made of their health status, and, on the
whole, I believe Adventists do appear to have some advantage over

- the general population with respect to longevity and freedom from
some diseases. . ) 7 '

"Mr. Ranparn. And you say the study is of the Seventh Day
Adventists? ) ) ]
 Dr. GrevLicH. Yes, sir, However, comparable studies and findings
have- also obtained for the Church of the Latter Day Saints—the

- Mormons—whose religious preferences relate to abstention from stim-
ulants such as coffee and alcohol, but whose gmtein intake is derived
largely from meat and related animal products. Consequently, the
ga;\a_ml applicability of these studies is still a matter to be determined
by additional research. These are directions, but they are not final
and definitive findings by any means. - ,

_ Mr. Ranpait. So, there will not be any lack of quality on the record,
the church group that we are.teferring to is the Unity. Their world
headquarters is in our district, and they have some dishes that they
prepare there containing soy products and different types of vege-
tables. You honestly believe you are eating meat, however, and they
are totally meatless. Qur home city is also the world headquarters of
the reorganized Church of the Latter Day Saints, and you are so right
when you say they have rather definito dietary planning that they

. advise their members to use. S l
The gentleman from Washington.
Mr. Bonker. I have no further questions.
- Mr. Rawparr, Thank you. 7 )
1 believe, we have Dr. Cohen also and we have a lot of questions to

Now, Dr. Greulich, this is a most interesting subject. I am sure we all
want to live longer, even the doctor, and we also want to live in a con-
dition that. we have our possessive sensibilities, and want to avoid se-
nility. Now, there is a lot of fascinating work going on in the full com-
mittee and the subcommittee brought some folks down from Minne-
apolis last year.! At the hearing, they spoke of wgntinlg a surgeon there
to perform, I believe, it is carotid artery operations, literally scraping
. out the carotid artery. I note that yon made no indication of a study

in that area, but thén there are equally fascinating developments g¢ ing

on in the city of Chicago, and it is now available, we understand, for

"

"!Befereaéeri: to the heaﬂﬁgg “Innovative Alternativea to Inatltutionalization ('Mﬁmenf-:
: olis Age and Opportunity Center, Inc.),” held July 8, 1075, by Subcommlttee No. 2 of the
L ... Belect Committee on Aging.
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those/of means. It may cost ag much as a thousand dollars for a series
f'treatments for elderly patients, It is & very high concentration of
xygen for a:series of days that literally clean out the accumulation of
t.haudenm%gpmcess in the brain. It really is fascinating. We know
‘that all over Europe there are several countries, some behind the Iron
-Qurtain, that perform this fascinating procedure. Is your Institute
doing anything about it? Are you on top of the situation in Chicago
‘Doiyou know what they are c‘ly

oing out there? 7

- 'Dr. GrevricH, We are aware of what is going on in these areas, I
.- would peint out that problems of vascular supply to the brain fall
" 'within the purview of the National Heart and Lung Institute and that
..~ of the National Institute of Neurological and Communicative Dis-
- orders and Stroke. This iz the matter of turf that you are getting into.

- Mr. Raxparr, Turf? We are at the racetrack now. o
Dr. GrevricH. Yes, Those Institutes at NIH have much more firm
and clear-cut mandates to do research in those areas. We stay abreast
~of what is going on, of course. As you are finding out, it is an integral

_part in many instances of the aging process, After s.li, any number of
- . older people do not have hardening of the arteries, nor do they need

'liypgrgrm oxygen, which is the technique you are referring to. We
are probably a little more concerned with aging in the broader context
.. than with something such as the issue of whether the vascular or nerv-
- ous system is intact or not. , ) )
 Mr. Rawpary, That is the point. It is, as we understand it, the ther-
apy or the treatment for the avoidance or the correction, of senility.
. at is what it is, hyperbaric, and it is this carotid artery. You are en-
gaged at NIA in the broader study rather than the specifics. Is that
- what you are saying to me? Are you showing this committee that other
rése;grch is going forward in HEW?{ What branch of NIH is that
now
- .Dr. GrevricH. In the National Heart and Lung Institute. It is
going on as well in the National Institute of Neurological and Com-
- municative Disorders and Stroke. ] .
_.Mr. Ranparr. Doctor, I think we need to bave you draw us a chart
'in all that goes on across the street. They have a beautiful campus out
there. Weﬁave been out there. We know all about the operation of it,
‘but T think you need to meet with our staff here and do sort of a work
chart of who was doing what. Maybe we need to talk to some others,
other than yourself, , o
_Dr. Grevrica, We can provide 'such information for the record if
that is acceptable.* ) ) )
= - 'Mr. RanparL. We are asking you to do that if you would, please.
Doctor, I was noticing that you repeated again and again throughout
your testimony the words “Longitudinal study.” Would you explain

longitudinal study for us? , ,

__Dr. Grevrich. There are two ways of comparing the aging process.
You can take a group of people that are 80 years old and measure
several aspects of their function and then you can take a group that
‘are only 40 and compare or measure the same functional attributes in
- them, That is a cross-sectional study. Then you can take a chance,
... really, and set it out that the differences between the two groups is

"7~ %The {nformation provided appears In the appendiz, pp. 78-82,
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ause of age. That is dangerous because the people who are 40 ges_.:s
ehiad differenit backgrounds, different life experiences and dif-
environmental exposures than those who are 80. It becomes
hat risky to do these cross-sectional studies. ) )
longitudinal study, on the other hand, is a much slower and

- much 'niore expensive procedure which examines the same person, year

“after year; to E:?IE out what he or she was like at age 40 as compared to

‘what he or she will be like at the age of 80. This is the most rigorous

" way of testing out what aging is at an individual level. I hope I have

*.. ‘not confused ‘you. ) o

.. Mr, Ranparr. Not completely or totally. We are tr ing to catch on

_here. Does this have anything to do with this group that you brought

_over: that has been returning since 1958 who are somewhere between
age 20 and somewhere up to what age? ' :

' DrGrevLIcH. Age 93, ) ) )
Rawpar. And they have been going over there and coming
very year since 1958 ¢ .
.GreoricH. Correct. T
.~ Mr.-RanparL. I think I notice on page 4 that you finally spell it out.
- .You call it the longitudinal study. \%hat do vou mean by paradoxical

““veactions to drugs? Is that what we call a side effect or adverse effect ?
‘We know what a paradoxical reaction is, and then you refer to drugs.
" Dr, GREULICH. f’n essence, it means that the effect of the drug is vir-

" tually the opposite of what one would expect it to be. That is the

70 paradox... ,

77 7 Mr. RAnpaLL. Are either of our colleagues ready for questions or
do you want to wait a few more minutes? The gentleman from New
.Jersey ni; the gentleman from New York, do you want to defer for a
moment¥

~ Mr, Hueres. I have no questions, Mr, Chairman.

Mr. Warsa. Yes, Mr. Chairman. I am very sorty that I am late.
Mr. Ranparr, It is good of you to be here.
L Mr, Warss. There wus a meeting of the Public Works Committee
= and the Veterans Committee, and I am on both of them. They were
* off at 10 this morning and I can generally be at two places at once,
_Mr, Chairman, butT have not figured out how to be at three,
- ' In reading over some of the material in the folder, you 4alk about
- ‘research in aging, Doctor, and in the year 1975, there is the state-
meiit in here on the concept of the blood level of alcohol when defer-
ring to intoxications. I am wondering if it may need to be adjusted
. toallow for the age differences in the alcoholic eftect.
- Dr, GreouicH. It may have a profound impact on that whole issue.
The study of the effects of alcohol as a function of age is again a
glrﬁduct: of the Gerontology Research Center in Baltimore, It utilizes
~.  the longitudinal sg_udly Eroup. These people received very carefully
. controlled -doses of alcohol intravenously. The various psychological
and . physiological testing that was done on them demonstrated
gmongst other things that loss of function was greater in older per-
sons, That is not perhaps too surprising but the rather difficult part
- of-it;was that the older geople were less aware of their reactions than
~“were the younger ones. So they did not feel high. They did not feel
as though they had ﬂxéy impairment of their juggmmtnl processes at
_..all, It wss the same dose which would cause the younger person to
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" “-say, in effect, “Boy, that really hit me and I am not fully up to par
"~ in terms of my ability to react.” There are some implications here
*: - which need to bé studied further, obviously, and perhaps even taken
- -~ over.by one of the other Institutes. B ) )
i~ Mr. Warsa. In connection with the injection, you say, the alcohol
=% was injected intravencusly
Dr. GrevricH, Yes, | , , . )
== - Mr, Warsa; Has it been established that there has been the same
- .¢ffect or more of an effect than in taking the alcohol orally?
. Dr. Greorica. It has a much more rapid effect, but the ultimate
% level of intoxication is about the same. It is just absorbed that much
more rapidly, so that, in the vernacular, it hits more quickly.
-~ Mr, WaLsa. So in determining whether or not the level of alcohol
-~ in the bloodstream that we use to determine whether a person is driv-
- ing while intoxicated may need some change then, I would assume,
- because it is absorbed more rapidly, and you could really question
+- whether or not this would be a valid study in changing the law with
- respect to drunken driving while intoxicated. -

Dr. GrevvicH. It could not possibly be applied immediately because

- of the route of administration utilized in the studies I have re-
ported. One would have to repeat them giving oral doses. The reason
weé did not choose to use the oral route is that alcohol effects are
highly variable in terms of what people may have eaten, or of the
general state of their digestive system. We wished to avoid these
variables. We wanted to get the same level of alcohol into the blood at
-~ the'same speed in these various individuals. Obviously, we have a lot
~ more work to do in this area. T

Mr. Ranpaci. Gentlemen, we shall proceed. )

- Mr. Warsa. Just one or maybe two more questions, Mr. Chairman,
. I would appreciate the time,

Mr. Ranparr. You certainly may haveit.

Mr. Wawsa. In connection with the whole field of dietary studies,
Doctor, that are you pursuing at Baltimore on the effects of some of
the foods, have you been able to draw real conclusions yet with re-
spect t the eflect of the diet on the aging process? 7
 Dr. GrevuicH. I will answer the second question first, The answer
is no. We have not been able to draw any conclusions, but we perceive
even iiiore clearly the need to know far more than is currently known

..about the impact of dietary habits—the food levels of vitamins,
. minerals, and so forth that people take in—on life expectancy. This is
. another aspect of that longitudinal study. We are Leeping a very
careful dietary record on people engaged in that study.
_ Mr. Warsma. I am concerned about the whole field of diet for aging
and its relation to health, because I noticed, and you may have too,
that we are proceeding rather rapidly in the development of some
dietary foods in this country. What is disturbing about it is that in the
case where they bring out new dietary foods, and they simplify the
refining process, the canning process or the freezing process; they may
remove something that appears to be deleterious to health, but the
- price of the product increases. I guess, the best example is the use of
salt in some of the products that we have. They merely take the salt
. —out; yet the cost increases about one-third. They take sugar out of a
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oft.drink-and the price goes up. They even take some of the nutrients
‘beer.and the prices jump about 30 percent. I do not know if
our. prerogative, but I wish you’d make some suggestions as
el of government or agency of government 1 cm%ld turn to
rgestions in this field. '
GrevnicH. I hate to be nonresponsive, but I have no real in-
formation about where in the Government that should be addressed.
- At-the.moment it is not in our immediate capacity for exploration,
~but it certainly is a part of what we have in mind with respect to
‘learning more.about. the nutritional needs of the elderly. ,
~ :Mr..;-Warau. Thank you very much, Dr, Greulich. I have no fur-
or " questions. . :
.Mr, ‘Ranpari. Thank you, gentlemen. The gentleman from New
‘Jersay, do you have some questions at this %)omt? ST
. :Mr, Hugnzs, I am going to apologize for a conflict in my schedule.
: diciary Committes, on which I serve, is conducting an ex-
.- tremely important hearing at this time. o
- Mr. Ranparr. I want to go on the record and say that you have
. been.a faithful member of this committee, not only in terms of the
hearings here in Washington, but in the field. He was present at one
of the finest field hearings we have ever attended. We are all grateful.
Mr, Houcuzs. I will have a question of Dr. Cohen. I am interested in
knowing a little about the environmental conditions and factors that
‘seem to contribote to the mental impairment of residents in nursing
_homes. ;I think that you cite some statistics in your testimony, and I
. wonder.if you can describe to us what the factors are in your judgment
S thé.t’ééégtn%utgtg this impairment. , i -
- -- Dr, ComEx. I have not had an opportunity yet to give my general
" opening statement. -
‘Mr. RaxpaLr. The doctor has not had an opportunity to testify.
Dr. Conex, I would be happy fo respond. ' o
_Mr, Rawpair. I believe that the gentleman from New Jersey would
rather listen to Dr. Cohen at this time, but we have not reached a con-
clusion of the questioning of Dr. Gruelich. I want to say to you, sir,
that the Chair ?m.s studied;all of your statement very carefully during
the time our colleagues have been questioning you. I want to com-
mend you and compliment you. You used the word “modest.” I sug-
ﬁaﬁ_fﬂmt you have done a very good job and we believe that you have
‘dona a very good job in retaining these folks. In other words; it is

one thing to select them, but you have proven to us that you have done
a-ggod jgb in the selection of your fellowships, your graduate students
- and your contracts, but particularly as to these dpersans who have gone
* through the training. You have a very commending row of figures that
'85'percent are going on into careers in aging. In conclusion, I simply
want to compliment you. . o -
Now, we have with us Dr. Cohen, and our time is fleeting. Dr. Cohen
ig the Director of the newly established center for the studies in mental
‘health of the aging out at NIMH. L

. .. Dr. Gene Ggileri is going to discuss with us the institute’s research
" priorities and mental health problems of the elderly. Just proceed,
~ Doctor. You do have a statement, I believe.
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TEMERT OF GENE D, COHEN, M.D,, CHIEF, CENTER FOR STUDIES
MENTAY, HEALTH OF THE AGING, DIVISION OF SPECIAL

MENTAL HEALTH PROGRAMS, NATIONAL INSTITUTE OF MENTAL

Comen. Mr. Chairman and members of the committee: I am
sed to appear before you today to present our views on the Center
Studies of the Mental Health of the Aging.
he date given the National Institute of Mental Health is to
uct & program of research trai,ning, and services for the preven-
1 "and ‘treatment of mental illneas and for the maintenance and im-
ement of the mental health of the Nation. Since persons 65 years’
re'and older now constitute approximately 10 percent of the popu-
‘or 21.8 million citizens, it follows that a significant portion of
t IMH effort should be directed toward the mental health prob-
~lems and neads of this group. The fact that the aging constitute a popu-
lation defined here only by chronological age, provides some indication
_of the gize and variety of problems that are encountered. Included in

his group até persons from all social and economic levels, all racial
and ethnic groups, from every region of the country, répresenting
every occupational and educational background, and displa in%lfhe
idest possible range of mental health problems and needs. The high
cidence of poverty, increased susceptibility to debilitating physical

- disease, the loss of status in a youth-oriented society, and personal

losses, such as death of spouse, that increase with advancing age, are

‘all factors that contribute to the vulnerability of this age group and

to the pressing mental health problems that they experience. '

- .. .The enormous implications for mental health posed by this segment
of the population are reflected by the fact that psychopathology in gen-
eral and depression in particular rise with age to the point that the
highest inci&ence of new cases of psycho] s.thfﬁ%egy of all types is found
in the population 65 years of age or older, as reported by the World
Health Organization, Their survey found th-t in the 65-plus group,
there occurred 236.1 new cases a year per 1 0,000 population, or 214
times the rate found in the next highest age group. Suicide also in-
creases with age and attains its zenith in elder white males. In fact,

.25 percent of all suicides in this country occur in the 65-and-over
group, despite this group representing only 10 percent of the popula-
tion. Of the more than 1 million persons over 65 who live in nursing
ard personal care homes, it ig estimated that more than one-half dis-
play a significant degree of mental impairment while over 40 percent

- aviderice symptoms of depression, anxiety, or psychosis severe enough
to justify 'jpsjehigtrie intervention, Though it is more difficult to ob-
tain precise data for community residents, it is estimated that from 10

to 25 percent of the elderly in the community are suffering from sig-
nificant mental impairment and that the incidence of depression is al-
most ag high as that found in the residents of institutions for the aging.

- Some measure of the lack of attention %v,ex; the aging by mental hea]&n
professionals is reflected in a recent NIMH conducted study which
showed that more than 60 percent of the elderly admitted i State
mental hospitals have received no previous psychiatric caxe; ‘hat is,
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ental ha,gith clinics are over age 65, This age group represents

110 percent of the population and yet it has a greater prev-
f'mental disorder thajn:gx%gﬁéncad by any other age group.

with a mental health problem of this magnitude, the NIME
‘attempted to mobilize its resources to maintain and, if possible, to
rove the mental health of this segment of the population. By the
) rt of research, the development of inncvative and more
f thods of delivering mental health services, and the educa-
- tionand ing of appropriate manpower, the NIMH is secking to
provide increased and precise knowledge of the factors associated with

_mental health and mental disorder in later life, to devise means for

f{prave;:ti;gzmental ‘disorder and maintsining the psychosocial fune-
~tioping -of

, f older, persons, and to stimulate greater interest and more
.- adequate programs for the elderly on the part of varicns public and
- private agencies and institutions responsible for the mental health and
‘welfare'of the American public. .
., {Inirecognition of the importance of the problem and of the need
~ for a greater concentration of NIMH resources to meet it, the Direc-
- tor of NIMH durin§ the past year announced the formation of » Cen-
ter for Studies of the Mental Health of the Aging, thus moving the
aging ngmm to a higher status within NIMH. The primary pur-
pose of-

se of the Center is to centralize the Institute’s efforts on behalf of
the mental health of aging persons. The Center coordinates NTMH
" programs ’aﬁégtﬁ;% aging persons in the areas of research, training,
nd services. It collaborates with other governmental agencies, in par- -
“ticular, the Administration on Aging and the National Institute on
Ang It also relates to other public and private agencies at the na-
tional, regional, State, and local levels, Its goals are carried out through
technical assistance and its efforts are directed toward stimulating and
encouraging: - o o
"é{,l)» Research into areas in which knowledge is needed ; )
(2) Incorporation of mental health considerations in programs for
. the aging in which mental health components have been neglected ;
7(8) Development and evaluation of innovative programs for the
dglivery of mental health services to theelderly ;
. (4) Development and evaluation of innovative mental health train-
mgpm%rams to enhance skills for wor—king’ with older persons; and
" (5) Development and_dissemination of information about the
mental health and mental illness of the aging.
Ly technical assistance offered by the Center is carried out through
. -disserninstion of information, consulfation, participation in con-
- ferences, meetings, institutes, and workshops. In this first year of
‘the_Center’s existence, three conferences have been planned in the
mgjiﬂr areas of research, services, and training. Participants attending
.will be leading experts in each of these fields and members of NIMH-
staff who relate to these areas. The purpose of these meetings is to
intensively study issues, needs, and gaps v th regard to research, serv-
ices; and training, and to come up with well-thought-out perspectives .
for.rational planning and implementation of programs in these areas
as they relate to mental health and aging.

anc

. Around the time the new :Aging Center at NIMH was developed, =

» : the Director of NIMH established a research advisory group to assist

hoae!
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hlq}ln ‘the setting of the Institute’s research policies. This group

search program in aging, with t e aim of defining the areas
1 most appropriate to the Institute. The following three

eaemerged : ,

‘ Etiology; diagnosis, and treatment of mental disorders;

« elopment and delivery of mental health services;

(8) 7T vention of mental disorders. )

In each'category, there are a number of more specific areas deSl%‘-
d as proper responsibilities of NIMH. This report has been widely

ula'_‘tag, both as a means of public information and to stimulate
arch interest and studies appropriate to the mission of NIMH.

xamination of the research projects supported by NIMH during

o past fiscal year, as well as in previous years, reveals that the re-

ea T reviously supported, also fits quite. well into these three

eategpﬁés;‘])u:ij the past fiscal year, 55 research projects were

funded by NIMH which are of relevance to the mental health of

theggngand which can be placed into the three categories mentioned
“.above. Specific information about the kinds of activities which are
~ being carried out in these categories is given below.

__THE. ETIOLOGY, DIAGNOSIS, AND TREATMENT OF MENTAL DISORDERS

- - .This category contains the largest number of projects supported
: durm% the past year, Included in it are a wide range of studies dealin

“with biomedical and psychosocial processes wit:l% important mental

health implications, a number of studies having to do with the effect

~and appropriate use of the various psychoactive drugs, clinical studies

of mental diseases, particularly chronic brain syndrome and depres-

- sion, ‘and studies into the epidemeology and demography of mental
7 illnesg’in the elderly. The need for furtger and more precise knowledge

- of the nature of mental illness in the elderly is emphasized by a study

~ conducted at the Research Foundation for Ej/ifental Hygiene in Albany,

~ N.Y. This study, which has been going on for several years, is now

. .. focusing on geriatric patients with special reference to distinction be-

" tween and prognosis for organic disorders. The study is of a cross-

-~ national character, in which the same diagnostic procedures are applied

gﬁffpu'gulations of older people in the United States and the United

~ - Kingdom. It is of interest that nearly 80 percent of the first admissions

: . to mental hospitals of persons 65 years of age dnd overin the United

-States are diagnosed as organic disorder, while in the United Kingdom

“only 46 gerEEDt who were admitted in this age group are so diagnosed.

“Such a dramatic difference demands further investigation and stud
-+ sinee’it has important implications for the treatment of mentally iil
~ * older people. '

x, DEVELOFMENT AND DELIVERY OF MENTAL HEALTH SERVICES

~ A number of innovative experiments in this area have been sup-
-~ ported-during fiscal year 1975. They have ranged from studies of the
: . effect of various architectural arrangements on mentally impaired .
.~ ‘older persons in institutions, through the study of a new and more
effective program for persons resident in nursing homes and retire-
ment homes to the need of providing mental hsaltg support and treat-

TLATES O =8 - 4
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ns living in very deprived circumstances in welfare
arge- cities. Typical of lt-gesa projects is the one being con-
‘the-Ebenezer Society in Minneapolis, Minn. In this pmg’ect,
or the aging serves as the focal point for a wide range of in-
nal and community activities designed to maintain the current

ifunctioning of older persons, s%:v down deterioration, and
:possibly halt deterioration often associated with chronic
 syndrome, The program has been quite successful, not only in
reatment of the,su%jects,in&luded in it, but in mobilizing a variety
mmunity resources and focusing their efforts upon c}amvlding more
& pmi‘ therapeutic and supportive services for older persons who
~are at high risk of being permanently institutionalized.”

FREVENTION OF MENTAL DISEASE

-+ This category contains the second largest number of research proj-
acts’ recently funded by NIMH. Since projects in this area are con-
ith*the wide variety of psychiatric, psychological, and socio-

1 vects of the older person’s life, the studies contained in it
similarly refléct a wide range of interesting and important research
pr@gd ts. Studies aimed at developing understanding of the meaning
“of forced retirement from employment and the value of assisting the
" . older worker to prepare for it, the effects of housing and various living
B &r;‘apﬁg‘mants on the adjustments and satisfaction of older persons, the
role that remarriage plays in later life, and the importance of social

é;mll

integration on successful aging have all been topics addressed by these
~ studies, . o )

..One of the most crucial problems that is encountered in attemping
. to provide more adequate mental health services for older people 1s

the scarcity of mental health ﬂers&nnel with training and experience

in Tmrkin%]with the aging. Through its Division of Manpower and
Training, the NIMH is attempting to increase the number of personnel
in the traditional mental health disciplines who possess the necessary
experience and background to deal effectively anipprgpriately ‘witﬁ
the mental health needs of the older population. An example of this
effort is a training grant awarded to ]gu e University Medical Center
which is aimed at increasing the numbers of psychiatrists training in
‘community gerontopsychiatry and gerontology, and to prepare them
for leadership roles in prevention, treatment, and rehabilitation of the
aging. Training includes case studies and supervised therapy of in-
-patients, as well as of outpatients in retirement homes. A geriatric
ing program includes. home visits. There is inservice training of
rofessionals and for professional welfire workers also provided.
-+ %The important role that trained social workers play in providing
“'services to the aging is recognized by a grant given to the School of
- Social Work of gila %niversity of Wisconsin. This is a graduate train-
- ing program in social work in the problems of the aged. Case material
* is'derived from community help-giving agencies. There is individual
and group instruction in problems of failing health, social isolation,
early retirement, loss of income, use of leisure, and the confinement in
nursing homes and homogeneous community housing projects. Fre-
quent contact with aged people is maintained. )
-It'has been facugmzeg for a number of years that persons with no
....previous training in mental health or gerontology who are motivated
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40 work in a helping relationship with older people can be a valuable
‘mental health resource provided that appropriate training is given to
-:them.*A. number of projects aimed at training such paraprofessional
* 'personnel are being supported by the NIMH. One such project is being
carried out by the University of Notre Dame in which paraprofes-
~ sionsl training is designed for individuals and a mental health out-
** reach program to provide mental health services to aged persons, who,
for:various reasons, do not avail themselves of such services from regu-
. lar; public or private programs. Emphasis is on a broad base of prob-
" lem: understanding, problem solution, and patient rehabilitation.
" Trainees are chosen from middle-aged and elderly groups on the basis
of health factors, motivation, personal adjustment, and capabilities,
_rather than on previous educational background or sex. , )
.- An important factor in improving the level of care afforded to the
+ residents of homes for the aging and nursing homes is the provision of
" & pool-of well-trained ancillary nursing personnel to provide direct
"service to the residents of such institutions. This fact has been recog-
nized by the NIMH, and a number of projects have been undertaken
./to"train such personnel. This has taken the form both of inservice

rrrrr

tnﬁmﬁfm such institutions and of university-based training pro-
© . grams 1o

for persons intending to work in these homes.

4 Further training activities relate largely to providing grants to
“educational institutions to conduct programs of continuing edu i.tion

- designed to improve the skills in working with the aging of mental

higtg rofessionals, as well as other persons QDhGEl‘hEgl with the wel-

' .;f_ar_sgufp the elderly, such as public welfare workers, clergymen, and
‘physicians in general medical practice. :

“Also during thegear, the new Aging Center at NIMH was created ;
Congress enacted Public Law 94-63, title ITI of which is the Com-
munity Mental Health Centers Amendments of 1975. Pregeni;}i‘,

“ CMH(C’s number more than 600, covering catchment areas in which
‘some 90 million persons reside. Of major importance, though, for
~ older people, is the fact that this legislation requires that CMHC’s
ﬂgo gervices directed at the mental health needs of the elderly.
Specifically, CMHC’s must provide “a program of specialized services
for the mental health of the elderly, including a full range of diag-
nostie, treatment, liaison, and followup services.” Staff of the Center
- for. Studies of the Mental Health of the Aging have been actively
involved in this effort, both in the development of guidelines and regu-
lations for such programs, and in providing consultation and techni-
_cal asgistance to directors and staff of CMHC’s in various parts of the
country. During the past year, staff of the Center have participated in
conferences and workshops for groups of mental health center per-
sonnel, and it is anticipated that this effort will receive even more at-
tention during the coming year. Indeed, NIMH is planning a majcr
- .effort to assist CMHC services to the elderly through the identifica-
_ tion and development of model services, service delivery mechanism-~
..*# _and staff training approaches that will significantly enhance the -

"~ 'yelopment of effective mental health care for the elderly. B
__This effort has also been furthered over the years through publica-
tions in the area of aging and mental health developed by NIMH
through contracts. These publications have focused on the cont..;uum
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long-term care facility. For example, these publications have included
a guide for program development for aged persons for the use of
CMHOC staff, a guide for long-term care facilities staff of how to care
for the mentally impaired aged patient, a social work guide for long-
term care facilities, results of a study of retirement and its predictive
variables, summaries of NIMH-supported research into the mental
health of the aging, and the resuits of a longitudinal study of human
ng;ng During the past year the new Aging Center at N{MH spon-
sored the development of a guide for staff of long-term care facilities

on the maintenance of familial relationships of patients, Other publi-

cations are being planned for the immediate future, including sum-
maries of NIMH research relevant to aging persons updated to cover
the years 1961 to 1975; a primer on ps%%étherapy with the aged;
proceedings of the Center’s three planning conferences on research,
training, and services; and a comprehensive clinical textbook on aging
and mental health which should represent a landmark publication.

A further very important recent development is the Secretary of

HEW'’s Committee on Mental Health and Illness of the Elderly,

which Congress also mandated last year in Public Law 94-63. This
committee, in close collaboration with NIMH 2and the Center for Stud-
ies of the Mental Health of the Aging, will be examining and makin

recommendations about future needs as they relate to mental health
research, manpower, training, and services. In addition, institutions
and alternatives to institutionaljzation will be serutinized. The com-

mittee’s work should provide a highly significant complement to the

efforts of the Center for Studies of the Mental Health of the Aging
in looking at needs, gaps, and potential new directions that could
greatly impact on the mental health of the elderly in this Nation.

Mr. RanparL. Thank you very much, Doctor. Your subject matter
is just as interesting and just as fascinating as that of Dr. Gruelich.
Unfortunately, the chairman has to make an apology that not only
because of the subcommittees and some full committees, but so
many panels we now have to chair. that T did not get a chance to re-
view your testimony before you came before us. I have jotted down
some notes as you were going along. : ) o

You are heading a Center out there that ig within the National In-
stitutes of Health. All of us are in support of -the National Institutes
of Health, and you have set up a uni: within a unit out there, so to
speak, which you head. In other words, you call your center the
Center for the Study of Mental Health of the Aging, and this is a
special mental health program. I am trying to compartmentalize the
background just as we go along. )

Doctor, how many do you have? ,

Dr. Conen. We have 414 ongoing professional positions.

Mr. Ranparr. What do you do with that other half?

Dr. Comex, That is for a person who 18 there halftime, and we have
in addition, on a temporary basis. a person on a special assignment from
the Minority Center who will be with our center for 3 ::onths. This
person will focus special attention on minorities and issues as they
relate to aging and mental health. L ,

Mr. Ranpart. Let me get this in perspective. What do you have

altogether ? Now, you might not be the best witness for this, but out at
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NTH we have got quite a complex out there. Now, we get down to the
National Institute of Mental Health. How many do you have? )
Dr: Comen. I do not know exactly. I think it is in the vicinity of
900 people, but I would hesitate to give an exact figure.
[Information later supplied by Dr. Cohen: “Permanent positions
number approximately 900.”] . ,
Mr. Ranpatt, You also mentioned that there were other categories,
other sFecial categories. I assume that these are children and youth
and so forth, _ 7 o S
Dr. Conen. The Center for Studies for Child and Family Mental
Health. ) ]
Mr. Ranparr. Family, child : these are also centers? o
Dr. Comen. Yes, they are. The bulk of the focus of the Institute is
around research, training, and services. o )
“Now, in conjunction with that structure there is a Division of Spe-
_¢ial Mental Health Programs at the National Institute of Mental
Health, and this includes the center that T am withonaging.
 There ig the Family and Child Center and the Minorities Center.
There are also centers on metropolitan problems, crime and de-

linquency, disaster, and there will be a new center examining the
problem of rape. _ ) .
Mr. Ranparr. I am sure that you appreciate the thrust of our
questions. o
" Out of the 900 we have 4.5 working on the mental health of the aged.
“You probably have more working on it, but that is all generally in
- your center right now. ,
Dr.-Conex. Yes; the nature of our Center at this point is one of
coordination. If we had direct funds, then that would, of course, ne-
cessitate a larger staff. We are working in conjunction with the rest
of the Institute through the divisions of research, training, and serv-
jces. We-will collaborate with individuals in those divisions and try
to focus on the areas which are deficient in terms of attention to
aging. We will be addressing needs and gaps relating to research, to
manpower and training, to the development of necessary services, and
to improvement in the delivery of services.
In this capacity we consult very closely with several other parts of
the Institate. - '
Mr. Ranpatr. The gentleman from New York.
Mr. Warsu. I have a couple of questions, Mr. Chairman.
~-Doctor, as I understand it, the Committee on Mental Health and
“Tllness Qf the Elderly was established by Public Law 94-63 in 1975.
It requires you to make a report to the Committee on Interstate and
Foreign Commerce. It is also my understanding that there was some
delay in appointing this committee and getting it started, and thac¢
you may need some more time in which to make that report; is that
correctf{ ,
Dr. Conex. Yes, sir, that ia correct.
Mr. Warss. How much more time do you need, Doctor ¢
_ Dr. Conen. Essentially, we are hoping that we will have 1 year
from the time that the committee has its first meeting. I think that
the committee will probably begin work sometime in the late spring or
summer, We are hoping that we would have 1 year from that point
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8o that we can do a responsible job in terms of areas that the commit-
tee will be focusing on.

Mr, Warsu. It seems to me, Mr:. Chairman, that this is a valid re-
quest. The committee was late in getting organized. They have not
had a meeting as of yet.

Dr. GDB;N No, they have not. The members have not been

apy

E‘ ‘Watsa. So this is something we may want to recommend to
the Interstate and Foreign Commerce Committee, Mr. Chairman.
This committee has sufficient time with which to complete its require-
ments under the law and they probably will need an extension until
the spring of 1977, I would assume.

en was it organized {

Dr. Comen. July 29, 1975. It was supposed to have its final report
in on July 29, 1976 Essantmuy, we am%apmg for 1 year from that

int.

PQHT Raxnpars. The Chair will respond to the gentleian from New
York. The point is well taken. It is a project that the staff should be
able to-handle.

I am grateful for the gentleman’s interest and we commend you for
it. You will work with our staff; I will assign the gentleman. I think
itis s. oint well taken.

avsg. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

J ust one nthar question I understand that you do have some prob-
lems w1t.h the g procedure and that you would rather see direct
funding to the Enta Health Center of NIH, is that correct{

Dr. Comen. That relates to the present structure where, as I men-
tlaned we are called t.ha BGDI‘dmﬂtl center in terms of working with

énds are administered.

My own fee]mg is that it would be a more effective approach with
some direct funds. This gets around a lot of redtape. It also facilitates
increased opportunities %gr shared funding. That is not only among
different parts of NIMH, but also among different parts of the Fed-
eral Government in general. Some of the earlier questions related to
areas that perhaps overlap the mandate of AOA or NIA or NIMH.

The area of retirement is an example where more than one institute
or agency would have an interest. With direct funds we could better
coordinate research in this area.

On oceasion shared funding is the only way certain projects might
be funded at all. This would greatly facilitate our glhtv to carry
out our mission and perhaps increase the efficiency and the quality
of the mental health in the aging area. Ideally, direct funding would °
not be at the expense of other NIMH programs, but brought about
thmugh additional targeted funds.

‘Mr. Warsa. And I assume that there is a cross-pollinization of
Iﬁd?as of mental health and the agency working just in the health

o

Dr. Comen. Yes, we feel that it is extremely important in this area
because we are looking at a group—that 'is the elderly—where the

~interplay among biomedical, psychological, and social factors is

ﬁater than with any other group. It would be a serious mistake for

ch varied elements of Government not to have dialog with each
er. . .
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‘We have established sizable task forces and groups through which
we have very frequently collaborated with many parts cf Government
that have components in the area of aging. We are also very interested
in collaborating with HUD because housing for the elderly has a very
profound impact on their well-being. ) )

~'We have also collaborated with the Department of Transportation,
‘ot cetera, I think that any of those areas where the impact would be on
the psychosocial well-being of the elderly would be of particular con-
cern for us. I think that it is an arean where it is useful to have these
working relationships if we are to realize the essence of a successful
program.
Mr. WawsH, Essentially what you are looking for is a team
apgrmqhi N ) )
- Dr..Conen. Yes. .
Mr. Waisn. This brings me down to a question that I am concerned

~ about. I discovered that under one of the provisions—I believe it is the

Home -Health Care Act—occupational therapy is not permitted in the
homes. It is not authorized and I am introducing legislation that
It seems to me that this is one of the very necessary therapeutic
measures for the elderly in their homes. I would think that there would
be some type of occupational therapy in the home. I would hope that
your organization, if it is asked, would support this type of approach.
* Dr. Conen. What you are describing is consistent with the grow-
ing focus on outreach efforts—an area where there is considerable op-
portunity not only to keep people out of institutions, but also to in-
crease their very basic well-being and dignity. I think it is an area
that it very promising for profound advances in the future. )
_ Mr. Watsn. I think you.have summed it up, and it would be the
hope of any committee working in the area of aging to cut down the
hospital care and keep them in the home and out of the hospital setting
much longer than they do. B

I hope that the real goal that you have to seek in this whole area
of the aging program is the program that we are setting up. )

Dr. Couen. In that regard, it is a curious field in the sense that we
have much more knowledge in terms of working with older people
than many people relize. The problem is one in terms of delivering
that knowledge. In the example that you gave, we know that occupa-
tional therapy works, but if you do not have access to people who can
make use of it, it isirrelevant. S

You see, this is a basic historical problem that goes back to Ponce
de Leon, who was looking for the “Fountain of Youth,” and many are
gtill looking for it. Such a search is important in the sense of looking
for new technique, for new drugs, and it can also be at the expense of
not looking at present approaches and finding ways of how to maxi-
mize their utilization. ) ' o

Not to improve the application of present knowledge would be a
serious error. I think the point.that you are making focuses very
strongly on making use of present knowledge, and that is a major con-
cern that wa have, ) )

Mr, Warsn. Thank you very much, Doctor. I have no further
questions. -

- Mr. Raxpair. Thank you.
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The gentleman from New Jersey.

Mr. Huanrs, Thank you, Mr. Cﬁgirman,

‘Doctor, I think my questions tie very closely with the other ques-
tions just asked by my colleagues. Obviously one major factor of
mental health impairment in nursing homes is the fact that they are
taken out of their secure environment and placed in an institutional
enviroenment. , ) .

T would like to know about this, because mental deterioration occurs
too often to be coincidental. What other factors do you feel go into
this ratio? Would that be a high ratio that you suggest of mental im-
pairment in the institution as compared to the 10 to 25 percent that
¥ou find in the community generally? B )

“ Dr. Comen. It is a very serious area, and I think that there are a

number of factors, I think the foremost one is that of the people, in

- the sense that there are profound staffing difficulties in nursing homes.

* ‘While the magnitude of problems is higher in the nursing home, how-

ever the level of expertise and sophistication does not match the prob-
lemsathand. ) , ) o

‘We can see historical counterparts of this with regard to children,
where, at the beginning of the century, a number of children were in-
stitutionalized, and there was a very high percentage of deaths be-
cause of the inadequate ratios of the stqﬁg to the children,

emva - oI 80mma c2Ses, the death rate for children was as high as 90 percent.
Without that interaction between people who are caring, which is a
vital role played by families, frien,cfs, and neighbors, there is a signifi-
cant change in the nursing home, It is hard to get such personal invest-
ment and I would say that the people environment is a profound issue.

Mr. Huores, In my own private practice, I spent a great dea] of
time in nursing homes visiting residents, It is a depressing sight._

I wonder how much the sickness and deterioration of others affects
the lives of so many who are there. One of the complaints that I often
received was the fact that there was so much misery around them, At
some point, the nonafflicted residents would have to move. It was not
unusual for residents to move from one nursing home to another nurs-
ing home because of the situation I just deseribed. .

ey became depressed because they were around PE%EIE whe had
n;ant.afur other problems. They were not a part of life. They saw few
children, relatives, or friends. i ]
~ Dr. Conen. I think that is a very profound part of the situation.
In fact, they have left the mainstream and this is the problem.

It is furthered even more in terms of problems with regard to
the training program. We have this problem not just in nursing
homes, but of course across-the-board. ’Iehgre is a very high turnover
of staff in nursing homes, and with the elderly, a group that has lost
so many significant persons around them, such as family and friends, |
this further compounds the problem. ,

It is very difficult to establish the relationships that we feel that
the staff members should assume, This is a serious training issue, and -

it is compounded by the difficulty of having enough staff to facilitate -

a basic amount of simple interpersonal contact. .
Related to this is the deficiency of opportunity for such basic events
 simple physical contact, be it the touching of a child or handshake;
a basic human element that is absent here. T
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We see that if we do not exercise in a physical sense, we become
rundown. It is a very similar situation in ter .5 of the mental and
and social activities. o _
*- Mr. Hucres. The opportunity just to laugh is important. There
are those nursing homes in my own immediate area that have planned
activities and others which have nothing. The residents in some
of these nursing homes just sit around all day looking at one another.
This is an important problem area. I hone that as we study the prob-
" lems of the elderly, we give this due attention. )

" Dr. Conen. Yes, that is a very significant area since 20 percent of
the persons over the a%e of 65 will spend some time in an institution,
2 hospital or nursing home. Only 5 percent at a given point in time
are in institutions, but 20 percent would spend some time there which
is a sizable number of people, and reflects a very high priority area.
In this regard, we pay attention to nursing homes and support. a
n’uirﬁgber of publications that focus on the training of nursing hone
staff.

We are also focusing on the techniques of increasing the involve-
ment of the family within the nursing home along with involvement
of other significant persons from the informal support system. The
informal support system consists of friends, neighbors, and others in
the patients’ lives who are not part of the professional health team.

r. Raxpary. Thank you, sir. i

The %:tleman from Hawaii.

Mr. Marsunaca. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. )

‘Considering the vastness and importance of this program of mental
health for the elderly, I am samew%at disturbed that out of the fiscal
year 1976 budget for NIMH research of $63,848,000, only 3 percent
was designated for aging research. Also, it has been called to my
attention that of the $52,172,000 for research for fiscal year 1977, only
about 4 percent has been earmarked for aging research. Is that truef
 Dr. CoHEN. Yes, that is correct. The 3.5 percent has been the figure
basically. The reason for the increase in the percentage of 1977 %‘ées
not actually reflect an increase in money. It is that the total amount of
research funds of the Institute have been gradually going down. The
amount of money for aging research is stable, but the total amount
of NIMH resources ig decreasing. '
~ Mr. MaTsunaga. But it is still a very small percentage, when we are
looking at a group that is 10 percent of the total population and con-
stantly increasing, isn’t it? B

Dr. Couen. Yes. ,

Mr. MaTsunaca. And even though it is increasing in percentage,
the actual dollars have been decreased ? And why is it that this admin-
istration is opposing the increase of these funds? Are you bein
dictated to as to how much you should be accorded of the tota
amount ? )

Dr. Conken. As far as the total funds for research for the Institute,
that is the administration’s decision. The factors are obviously multi-
ple, including the general economic climate. As far as the percentage
in terms of research for aging is concerned, even more complicated
factors are involved. .

These factors include the number of proposals that come in, the
responsiveness of different parts of the Institute to the area of aging,

1=785 O =78 =4
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which is a problem that is not just at the level of the Institute, but it

is across the culture in the sense of a youth-oriented culture,

~ So, I would say that it is largely a mixture of those two elements,
Part of the reason for the formation of the center was to increase the
- gensitivity and awareness of the different parts of the Institute to the
roblems in the area of aging and to emphasize the needs and to try to
acilitate further commitment to that area.

It is difficult with diminishing funds. , ) 7

Mr. MaTsunaga. Now, moving to another area, is it true that the
minority elderly run into bigger problems with relation to adjusting
to a social atmosphere, to the point that you find a greater percentage
of mentally disturbed among ie minority groups? '

Dr. Congn. There is tremendous variation here because of the differ-
ences with the minority groups. To better address this area, we have
arr&x}%d a special assignment with a person from the Minority Center
at NIMH, who is going to be spending at least 3 months with us—
focusing on those issues. ) ,

‘We are also planning a number of conferences focusing on the differ-
entrminarity groups. There are a lot of variables, as I mentioned
earlier.

A quarter of the suicides are over 65 in this country, but the highest
amount is with white males, With elderly black males, it is a signifi-
cantly lower percentage. From that perspective it is a different set of
problems, an@s there are basic explanations for this.

We have just funded a study and conference focusing on retire-
ment issues for the second-generation Japanese Americans. They are
experiencing serious problems in later life. Depending on the minority

group concerned, thera is a tremendous variation, I really cannot make
a general statement. But, as you can see, the black/white issue is dif-
ferent from what one might expect in that regard. )

Mr. MaTtsownaca. Of course, you know the statistics, the facts as they
exist. But is the NIMH minority center working toward solutions to
the problems which exist in these areas? ,

Dr. Couen. Yes. We are approaching that from several directions.
‘We are trying to identify the different subgroups even within a desig-
nated group. There are particular problems in terms of the delivery of

One of tha problems independent of the clinical difficulties that a
minority person might have would be the access of that individual to
the health care system. If the case had been delivered earlier, the prob-
lem might well have been treated more easily and more extensively.

It is not just a matter of a clinical problem, but the complex defi-
ciencies in the delivery system for e],dergy people in general.

I menticned before, that at best, only 4 percent of the patients seen
publicly or privately are over the age of 65, despite 10 percent of the
populaticn being over the age of 65. o

The time these people actually received service would be under 1
percent. ' 7 )

A younger person could come into the mental clinic and be seen
- weekly over tl?e course of a year, however, an elderly person might
be seen only once. We are attempting to find solutions to these prob-
- lems in our research. o

Mr. MaTsunaca, Thank you very much, Dr. Cohen, and thank you,
Mr. Chairman. I wish to apologize for my tardiness. I was testifying
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" before the Merchant Marine and Fisheries Committee this morning.
I am spearheading a movement to extend the authorization of the Sea
.. Grant College program, ] . ,

-.Mr, RaxpaLL, No apology is necessary from our distinguished mem-
ber from Hawaii. He is a member of the most prestigious Rules Com-
mittee. I suppose if we take the membership of the members, 28 mem-

. bers, the obligations and responsibilities, I daresay it would near equal

L a.nf 28 members in the House.
1 thank you for coming,

-~ Mr. Grassley, the gentleman from Iowa, is also someone who shows
up during the course of every hearing and we appreciate your
attendance, ) o

... Mr. GrassieY. Pardon me if I run next door to vote on a rolleall,
~ but I particularly wanted to ask you a question on this area. A

" The University of Iowa in mg tate used to have a Division of Ger-

d a

" ontology-3 or 4 years ago. It did away with it, however, or at least it is

¥ u separate institute now. My questions deal generally with the univer-

-, ity training program, o
g-%@y&ix iagfthnt universities are a,deeiuately pre’parin% %rofe,ssionals

e to.treat specific problems of the mentally ill patient, and how can ger-
-~ iatries-become a more integral part of the medical school curriculum?
- Do you feel that funding is adequate in the university for gerontology,

Ps%;halngieal and geriatrics programs? , )
.~ Dr. ConeN. In general I would say that training for working with
the younger adult population is reasonably adequate, but gross defi-
ciencies occur when it comes to the elderly. Again, it is a very compli-
. cated area where the problem lies not only with the institution, but
* with our culture as a whole. i o
. _ I can look at my own field of psychiatry. During medical school and
durirg my psychiatric residency, perhaps I had one lecture on work-
ing with older persons, I think that this is fairly typical in psychiatry
and psychology, despite the fact that we are talking about a very siz-
able part of the population. S B
- 'There is much rﬁgugtanee about getting involved with the older per-
son, and this has a bearing on the amall amount of time which is de-
voted to the different curricula. However, this is only one of multiple
obstacles, . ,

‘We are at our center paying very intensive attention to looking at
how curricula can be improved and are trying to set the stage for a
more responsible program, but there are other contingencies such as
funds which play a profound role, Mr. Grassley.

Mr. GrassLEy. Do you believe there is a necessity for more speciali-
zation—or is this a time when we are asking for more generalization
in this area? ) ) N

Dr. Conen. Your question is a very important one and a very fund-
amental one. T think it really should be addressed with a fair ainount of
detail: I will speak to it in the sense that I do not think many would

™' recommend a formation of a specialty in geriatrics at every university.

-However, several well developed geriatric centers across the country
would play an important role in afgganeing the care of the older popu-
lation: Such seed programs would eventually facilitate and improve

- the general training of practitioners as a whole in many universities,

Mr. GrassLey. Do you believe funds must come from the Govern-
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ment, either State or Federal, to accomplish this goal of meeting on
the dxsl??eni;&l heslth needs of the elderly and the treatment of these
nea:

~ Dr. Corxn. I think that this is a definite road one could follow.
Training and successful services go together, but the funding issue is
a serious one. )

Mr, Ranpari. Proceed.

Mr. GrassLey. Thank you very much, Mr, Chairman.

Thank you very much, Dr. Cohen. o

Mr. Ranparr. If Mr. Grassley has no more questions, I will pose a
few for you, sir. . o )

Mr. Matsunaga started questioning you on part of the percentage
earmarked for age research, and I believe you said it was rather small.

Dr. ComEN. Yes. )

Mr, RanpaLr. I think you said it is 4 percent or 3 percent as the case
may be. )

Dr. ComeN. Yes; that is correct. ) o 7

Mr, RanpaLt. That is reminiscent of another area of funding that
we have had some research on in our own staff. We found out what is
close to some $30 billion being spent on revenue-sharing. We find that
less than one-half of 1 percent. Whether it is senior citizens or any-
thing else, maybe we are going down a parallel here in this situation.

Now, out of the 63 or 52, whichever you are talking about here, we
are down to 3 or 4 percent. Who made that decision?

Dr. Comen. I do not think it was a decision of any one individual.

Mr. Ranpacr. It is slow starting, or just getting started. Is that the
reason for it? _ B R ,

~ Dr. ComeN. In part. There are factors in terms of the numbers and
the quality of the proposals that come in. Given the shortage of train-
ing programs with a geriatric focus, the numbers of ‘researchers in
this area are fewer than what might otherwise be. )

In addition to the training issue there is the problem of altered
commitment to the area of aging. It is a very complicated factor, in-
volving the cultural orientation to this group, and this applies not
only to the public, but I would say to those who are administering
programs as well.
© Mr. Ranparyr. The only answer that would be valid to this point—
you say that the research 1s not available?

Dr. Comen. That is part of the answer.

Mr. Ranparr. What is the other part
~ Dr. CoreN. The other part is t;]!:g responsiveness on the part of the
institutions to allocate more funds.

Mr. Ranoarr. Institutions?

Dr. Compen. Institutes,

That is related as well to the total amount of money that the insti-
tute has , . , ]

Mr. RanpaLt. Yes; but there is someone upstairs. We are not talk-
ing about the OMB—it is not that level. You are under the Secretary
of HEW, I would assume. )

Dr. Conen. Yes; NIMH is within ADAMHA, an agency in HEW.

Mr. Ranparr. It is the Secretary’s office. Dr. Greulich said he was
going to get us a structural chart of all this vast arrangement.
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whereas there has been one figure which we have been repeatedly
. gve’n; That 10 percent of our population, that is, 22 million. That is
the figure that has been aflludeft?) this morning several times.

‘Well, we are going to do our best to do something about 1t. We are
gimply trying to find out who made that decision on the 3 or 4 percent.
1f you do not have the manpower, you said that somebody had made
the decigion that it.would be only 3 or 4 percent.

Dr. Conex. I did not say “one individual.”

- . Mr. Ranpary. Then who were the individuals? 7

' Dr. ConeN. I do not think it is a matter of actually pointing your
finger to somebody. I think it is more complicated in the sense of the
orientation of the various sources from which funds are administered.
In turn, there is the matter of awareness of problems. Then there is
the matter of priorities and the many factors that influence them. We
are trying to provide useful information that will be relevant in the
'hnlfiniof priorities as they relate to aging and mental health.

r. Ranpars. Doctor, I hope you are on the side of the aging, be-
cause that was a very astute answer about priorities. We como back to
the basic fundamentals that there are 22 million people, 10 percent, and
certainly that should have some priority itself. We are simply tryin
to ferret out and fix the responsibility, and maybe we ought to call
somebody. Let us find out, let us call in the Secretary. ]

‘We have a new Secretary who is the titular head across the street,
who is running the Nai;iﬁng Institutes of Health, but who is managing
that Institute over there? o o
* Dr. Conxn. The National Institute of Mental Health is one of three
institutes in ADAMHA, an agency in HEW, ,

“Mr. Ranparr. We need the structure that the good doctor will pro-
vide us forthwith, hopefully, because I think we are going to have to
pull some folks in from out there to find out what is going on. For
those of us in the field it is extremely frustrating to see fie magnitude
of the problem in one of our Institutes, i o
~ We found some good folks leaving because of that frustration—
leaving NTH. ) o

Dr. Coren. My feeling is that there are profound things which can
be done, as I tried to point out today. We know that approaches can
be taken that can make tremendous differences. That is what makes it
more frustrating. ) o o

" If the knowledge was not there, that would be one thing; but when
there is the knowledge, then it is truly a tragedy not to apply it in
meaningful programs. N 7 o

Mr. RanpaLr. Well, Doctor, we are just scratching the surface here,
just working at the tip of the iceberg, ]? guess. )

" We appreciate your appearance. Maybe we can have you back one
of these days, you and Dr. Greulich. , o

In the meantime, Doctor, hopefully you can give us the whole pic-
ture out there, and if it is not too much work, it will save a little bird-
. dogging, if that is the proper word for the staff, you can tell us how
to break this down moneywise. . S )

“We are going to work a little more closely with the Appmiriatinns
Committee, In fact, we have a conference with them next week. It just

37

You said that tm,lz 3 percent or 4 percent is spent on aging research,



34
seems that there is something in here with this substantial segment of
the gapulﬂtion that we are talking about and the percentage that we
are dealing with. ) , , ,
. That is all there is to it. It just does not seem that this is the way it
should be. o ,

Thank you very much, Doctor, We have to adjourn now, but we will
tr%to plan this around a future session, ! )

Dr, Corex, Thank you very much for the opportunity to testify here.

Mr. Ranparr. Thank you, both of you. '

The committee will stand in recess until tomorrow morning, The
committee will meet in the same room and the Chair repeats again his
apology that he must be in another field hearing at that time.

Thank you again. o

LWheretgpon,’ at 12:15 p.m., Wednesday, March 3, 1976, the commit-
tee recessed, to reconvene at 10 s.m., Thursday March 4, 1976.]



EDUCATION AND TRAINING IN AGING

THURSDAY, MARCH 4, 1978

U.8. House oF REPRESENTATIVES,
SeLEct COMMITTEE ON AGING,
Washington, D.C.

The committee met, pursuant to notice, at 10 a.m. in room 1302,
Longworth House Office Building, Hon. Claude Pepper (chairman,
Subcommittee on Health and Long-Term Care) | residing, )
- Committee members present: Representatives (%lau,de %‘ej;igar of
Floride, Spark M. Matsunaga of Hawaii, Fred B. Rooney of Pennsyl-
vania, William C. Wampler of Virginia, William F. Walsh of New
York, and Charles E. Grassley of Iowa. ]
Mr. PeppEr. The committee will come to order, please. Ladies and
gentlemen, we welcome you here this morning to attend the hearing
of the House Select Committee on Aging. My distinguished colleague,
Mr. Wampler, and I are delighted to have so many of you here as &
measure o gaur interest in the critical question of )!rmw ‘we can better
serve the elderly people of our country who make up such an impor-

tant segment of our citizenry. ) '
Our distinguished chairman, Congressman William Randall of Mis-

souri is providing outstanding leadership as chairman of the Select
Committee on Aging and was anxious to hear our witnesses today.
However, he was committed to chair the full committee field hearings
in Alabama, and he asked me to chair the first part of today’s hearing.

T am chairman of Subcommittee No. 2 of the FHouse Select Commit-
tee on Aging. The jurisdiction of our subcommittee is health main-
tenance and long-term care. Since I will have to leave for an
important Rules Committee meeting at 11, our distinguished colleague
from Hawaii, Hon. Spark Matsunaga, will chair the second part of
the hearing. , ' S

Today’s hearing on “Education and Training in the Field of
Aging” is being held in conjunction with the second annual meeting
of the Association of Gerontology in Higher Education. This is the
second of a two-part hearing. Yesterday, the committee heard wit-
nesses from two Federal institutes which support training and re-
search programs in aging. , ) o

Today’s witnesses include the director of the Virginia State Office
of Aging and seven representatives of some of the outstanding univer-
sity gerontolozy programs in the Nation. Issues to be discussed in-
clude the need for increased and consistent funding of titles IV A, B,
and C of the Older Americans Act, which provide for training and
research in gerontology and multidisciplinary gerontological centers;
gecond, alternative Federal sources of funding for training and re-
gearch ; and, finally, the need for the development of minimum stand-
ards for gerontology training programs.

(835)
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We are very fortunate to have the benefit of expert testimony on
gerontology programs at this time, because the second supplemental
appropriations bill will be marked up shortly by the Appropriations
Committee and ther considered on the floor of the House. Among the
items being considered is funding for gerontology programs under
the Older Americans Act. ,

The probleins of aging are best solved without regard to partisan-
ship, and memoers of our committee from both the majority and
minority work closely together in attempting to meet the needs of
the elderly. At this time, I would like to recognize our good friend,
Congressman Wampler of Virginia, and his minority staff, Miss
Nancy Hobbs, for the dedicated and high quality work which they
placed into these hearings today. By the way, I would also like
to introduce the majority staff of subcommittee No. 2, Bob Weiner
and’ his assistant here, the able secretary of our subcominittee,
Ms. Kitty Edwards, who used to be in my congressional office. She
is a very lovely lady and is doing a very fine job for the committee.

Mr. Wampler, would there be anything you would like to say?

Mr., WamrLrr. Nothing except thank you, Mr. Chairman, T would
like to at the appropriate time, introduce Mr. Wood when he pre-
sents his testimony.

Mr. Perper. Our first witness is Edwin Wood and I will ask
Mr. Wampler if he would be good enough to introduce him. B

Because of the number of witnesses and so that all members will
have the opportunity to ask questions who wish to do so, the com-
mittee will operate under the 5-minute rule which allots to the mem-
bers of the committee 5 minutes to ask questions until a round of
questioning for each witness is completed.

~ Mr. Wampler, will you introduce our first witness?

Mr. Wasrrer. Thank you, Mr, Chairman. It is a pleasure to present
to the committee this morning Edwin I.. Wood who is the director
of the Office on Aging of the Commonwealth of Virginia. Mr. Chair-
man, I have had the pleasure of working very closely with Mr. Wood.
I know him to be a man who is thc’»mugily dedicated to the problems
of aging and with the limited resources that have been made available
to him, I feel that he has done an outstanding job in the Common-
wealth of Virginia in focusing on the problems of the aging.

Mr. Chairman, I am somewgat embarrassed that in the adjoining
room, 1301, there is the full Committee on Agriculture, and as you
know, I happen to be the ranking minority member of that committee.
We are in the process of marking up a bill on a matter that we have
devoted many months of study to. If during the testimony of Mr.
Wood or other witnesses I have to excuse myself, I hope that you and
those present this morning will understand, I have yet not been able
to solve the problem of being two places at once. )

Mr. Peeeer. Will the witness please come forward. We are happy

to have you. You may proceed.

STATEMENT OF EDWIN L. W00D, DIRECTOR, OFFICE ON AGING
FOR THE COMMONWEALTH OF VIRGINIA

Mr. Woop, Thank you very much for those kind remarks,
1 am Edwin L. Wood, director of the Office on Aging for the Com-
monwealth of Virginia. It is my great pleasure_to be able to speak
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he current status of, and uses for, funds made avall

agencies on aging for training under title IV-A of the
sAct. o

eed, except to perhaps refresh your memory, to re-

F the vast influence which the Older Americans Act is hav-
Nation:That influence goes beyond those of us emplolyad
‘under programs sponsored by the act, for as plan-
1on; program development and service implementation
 plice on behalf of older persons we are sesing .a citi-
ublic:and: private, which' is beginning to focus more and
the entire concept of aging and the elderly.

often lacking, however, is the very basic knowledge from
an°and implement fprﬂ%rams and services which are re-

the particular needs of the elderly. That knowledge, in my
ust:be:amalgamated from a number of sources includin
o-the aging process itself, evaluation and monitoring of
gaggnﬂ;e conduct of demonstration projects that
either'néw and innovative methods, or redirection of
s, Perhaps most critically of all, the knowledge gained
st-be-channeled into the education and training of in-
duals:and’ groups to whom the elderly are of primary concern.
ho ‘féh"educatinﬁgl training programs in gerontology and re-
elds have been increasing over the last few years, this increase
been commensurate with the rapid growth of State and local
 which serve older Americans. As a result, the staff of these
grams have had limited exposure to basic knowledge about the
rly. population they are mandated to serve. Moreover, since many
e-agencies and projects under the Older Americans Act are of
vely recent origin, there is an urgent need for training in pro-
m -management, needs assessment, evaluation, and other agency
Functions in dealing with this group whose interests and needs span
the entire specirum of our community life. .
“When in fiscal year 1974 State agencies on aging were, for the first
e, provided the opportunity to receive and direct resources into
aining activities, it was indeed a welcome and most sought-after
opportunity. Virginia, and other States as well, was given the op-
portunity of prioritizing those training activities which we deemed
most necessary from the State level. Our own priorities, in terms of
- those funds available and others which we would hope to tap, included
_in order: (a) The training of State offices on aging staff, () training
of area agencies on aging and nutrition project personnel, (¢) train-
ing for professional and Earaaprﬁfessimhls in other fields concerned
with the aging, and (d) the prov. n of the opportunity for training
of older individuals and volunteers who serve in advisory and other
capacities in aging programs. We fulfilled, at least in part, the des-
perate need for short-term training for our first two priority groups
through the use of fiscal year 1974 funds. We are proceeding now with
fiscal year 1975 funds toward the provision of appropriate opportuni-
ties for the second two priority groups. '
7 T-would call to your attention the fact that since late 1973 there
has: been a rapid development of area agencies on aging and “Title
VII: Nutrition Programs for the Elderly” springing up across the
untry. As a consequence, there has been a rapid influx of staff as-
suming new responsibilities in the aging service field. There have been,
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urse, some very meaningful training events conducted for these
ifié. groups regarding their roles and duties. I would note, how-
', that as the igld'er'Amerigans Act does not designate State agen-
10r area ‘agencies, as direct providers of services, one of our
ry ‘duties becomes the promotion and stimulation of services
other. resources in many areas. The most critical need, in my
which would necessitate the continuation and even greater
ncreases in funding for training activities, hinges on that responsibil-
- “ity“which we have for program development and for highlighting
attention to the aging within the existing educational delivery system
‘now in operation, Title IV-A funds have allowed all States to have
certain resources at their command in order to perform this duty in
- the educational and training arena. ) R
As an example of the training provided by State agencies, let me
note some specific activities made possible through the use of title IV- .
‘A funds in Virginia, We received $75,000 of fiscal year 1974 funds._:
- We have held intensive training of State-level staff in the areas of:
LT (13’Di‘giﬁizatién analysis techniques; (2) objective setting; (3) short-
' and long-range goalsetting; and (4) skill building in planning and
field operations, including monitoring, evaluation, and technical as-
sistance; The basic objective in this training was to develop a “results
- oriented” State staffl with the expertise to fulfill mandated responsi-
‘bilities. Further, area agency on aging and nutrition project personnel
are benefiting from training, provided through the same grant, in the
areas of : (1) Effective citizen participation; (2) evaluation and moni-
toring; (8) general program management; (4) interagency relation-
ships; (5) outreach; (6) effective advocacy; and (7) accounting,
recﬁtékeeping, and financial management. Our objective here, was to
provide skill training for the myriad duties assigned to local staffs.

I would not leave you with the impression, however, that State
agencies on aging can fulfill all the neegs in this particular area with

.any amount of funding. The job is too great and we have an entire

educational system in this country that can, and should, be utilized.
"However, State agencies can make a critical and direct impact on the
short-term training needs of staff working in gerontology as well as
fulfilling a planning and advocacy role in the provision of long-term
training. o )

Short-term training is generally geared to the immediate needs of
staff dealing directly with Older Americans Act programs. Being of
short duration and specific in.purpose, it concentrates on both pro-

' g&m‘;natic and management issues and has direct, quickly applied
enefits in terms of better services for the elderly—employees have
_-the opportunity for exposure to the process of aging and its impli-

* cations as it relates to their particular service activity ! ) '
, "Spgn;kin% from experience as a member of the Advisory Council for
... . the®Title I: Higher Education Program Act” in Virginia, I can as-
~ -~ sure you that that Council is deluged with proposals during its annual
. funding cycle for specialized, mostly short-term, educational projects
.. which would impact the elderly of our Commonwealth. Professionals
in the field of adult education are remarking to me constantly of the in-
- terest and desire for these types of courses to be offered in areas
throughout Virginia. Community college personnel and senior college
personnel are responding as best they can to the demands for edu-
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! tgortumtmg in gerontology. The interest is most certainly
he; resources are infinitesimal as regards the total need as

training should provide that logical sequence of learn-
iences throughout the educational fprocess that will prepare
):-individuals for a wide range of vocations. Most of our
are fortimate in having an acceptable climate for the growth
slong-term training programs which I feel can best be
m:our-institutions of higher education. In my opinion, the
‘agencies on aging should be one of a catalytic nature,
g-such ‘institutions to channel and direct their resources
road field of educational gerontology, while at the same time
ata on manpower and training needs as seen from the prac-
 sure that this committee will hear today about the needs now
‘ ,;t%gt the higher education levels and of the efforts being under-
taken there.. W hﬁ e I have not been asked to address those needs, I
“would, nevertheless, like to note a recommendation made by the Presi-
dential Task Force on Aging in 1970 which was brought to my atten-
- -tion by Dr. W. W, Morris of Iowa, chairman of the traininig committee
~.. - for the National Association of State Units on Aging: .
. .- The Task Force belleves that additional Federal research and tralning monfes—--_
. should be made avallable and used for: (1) Curriculum development in geron~.—.
‘tology In two- and four-year colleges and graduate schools; (2) trailning and
- - eontinulng education—including ingervice training—for the broad range of man-
- - power—both pald and volunteer—required to provide comprehensive community
¢ 'serviceg for the elderly; (8) speclal retralning programs for those In their
middle and later yeara to enable them to serve older persons; (4) research sup-
.‘port-for the basic sclences and in .applied gerontology; and (5) gerontological
tralning for educators and researchers to equip them to teach and conduct re-
search In aging. The Task Force also notes the need for funds for development
and expansion of centers on aging at major universities. e
This broadly based recommendation addressed a variety of activities
‘which could be tackled either individually or jointly by State Agen-
cies on Aging and institutions of higher education. While we have
'made some progress in these areas, there is a continuing need to sup-
" port efforts on behalf of both groups. o
Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, there is one major
. problem area that I would like to point out to you specifically and that
---18_the uncertainty in the title IV-A program. I have discussed this
.. -particular problem with Dr. Louise Gerrard of West Virginia, presi-
~ dent of the National Association of State Units on Aging, and with
‘several other State executives on aging and I think that I can speak
. on behalf of all of us receiving funds under this part of the act. No
- new venture should be undertaken without a degree of commitment
and that commitment must be great enough to allow the fulfillment of
- -the desired goal. I am sure that 200 years ago there existed great un-
.. -certainty on behalf of the Colonies which banded together to declare
-~ - their independence. Yet the commitment to that goal was there and we
 today are living proof that that commitment is bai:gg fulfilled. ,
The funds made available to us in the fiscal year 1974 budget were in
actuality expended during fiscal year 1975 and the same is true with
~fiscal year 1975 funds being expended in the current fiscal year. As a
member of the government structure, I can understand and appreciate
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8: for these-delayed expenditures but, in my opinion, State

most eritical time in their development. We cannot
e undertaken the efforts of prioritization and of short-
nge planning in the educational area if we are to face con-
certainty regarding the maintenance or expansion of serv-

cértainty of funding is augmented with the fact that there
be an: increasing national prioritization process for the ex-
f funds that we are receiving. At the present time, the na-
riorities in-training have coincided almost perfectly with our
in Virginia. I trust that is also true in other States. Yet, I
me increasingly pessimistic about our own long-range edu-
ational planning if greater efforts are made from the national Tevel in
oritization for these limited funds.
e:take this brief opportunity, however, to note that so far as
ia:i8-concerned, we have found the Administration on Aging
: ext _eélz_helpﬁl, and cognizant of our training efforts, Our
‘State office on aging emerged as a new State agency, separate and
distinet, and on an equal plane with other major gepﬁrﬁmenﬁs in July
~  of.1974, With that new status came also a new commitment and a new
~-_direotion for the programs which were being undertaken at that point
. in time, The Administration on Aging has been conscious of this de-
‘velopment in Virginia and I do appreciate their understanding of our
priorities as seen in our Commonwealth. o )
-One final point which I would like to make is that the funds under
. title IV-A have served Virginia, and other States as well, as seed
: ney for training and educational opportunities. We are, of course,
= aware of certain other types of program funding that could be di-
* rected towards our short-term training efforts such as title I of the
- Higher Education Act, and funds available through continuing and
* adult education. However, title IV~A funds are, at this time, the main-
- stay ‘of ‘our activities for immediate training needs and I would con-
tinue to urge your most careful deliberations to insure their continuity.
"The thou%,,t,thgt I would leave with you would be that as the
‘elderly population increases, as new programs and services are begun
7 atall fevels of government and within in%gvidual communities, gné‘;;
/7. .furthér opportunities are developed for older getnpie to participate in
community life, there will be a continuing need for training and edu-
it ;!;sla;ging is inevitable, we can and must prepare for it in a
pfil way. ) i ,
., Chairman, may I express to you and the committee, and espe-
’;téCanfgressmaﬁ ‘Wampler, my appreciation for this opportunity
. - toappéar before you.
s ~Twillbe h&pg’y& to answer any question,
Y+ Mr. Pepper. Mr, Wood, we thank you for your very able statement.
' 'We'are pleased to have it and it will make a valuable contribution. Mr.
“Wampler, would you like to ask any questions? 7
- "Mr. WampLer. I want to thank you for a very fine statement. What
role do you hope Vir%ini& community colleges will play in the train-
- ing of persons for employment in the delivery of service to the elderly ?
“Mr. Woop, I think that we are indeed fortunate in having an ﬂgpors
tunity to utilize our community college structure, which is a State-
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the .Commonwealth, We are developing at the present
ry:bagic: educational training Pmﬂm Hopefully

duction to gerontology, with the cooperation of
itutions, could be offered in areas throughout

. colleges are in the localities where people work.
would hope that some basic courses in gerontology could
ugh the community college system. o
pLER: Mr. Wood, you note that Virginia had received
fiscal year 1974 ap'pmpriatiﬁns for title 1V-A funds. Would
‘to’comment onvthat!
gop. Y es; sir; I would be delighted. As you may be aware, sir,
ation within the latitude that the law gives them, took
tely half of the appropriation last year under title IV-A
ions'were made to State agencies on aging. Approximately
A s allocations were made to about 85 colleges and universi-
es'for/gerontological programs. a ,
y ‘ginia of course have made a number of applications for
nstitutional educationsl programs in gerontology. We have
ot “been fortunate enough at this particular peint in time to have

] glf;t.mds under that. ButI-would certainly hope, Mr. Wamp-
at‘if further funds were made available and since 1t is my under-
ding:that a majority of States do have some institutions therein
re receiving funds, that there would be an opportunity for the
nsion of these types of programs from the Administration’s point
< 18W. *© - ; ’

" Mr.'Wamprer. I would urge you to persist in your efforts.

‘With regards to title IV-A training, what role do you see for the
paraprofessionals to play in the delivery of services to the elderlyt

-Mr. Woop. There is certainly a need for training of paraprofes-

-gionals and I think there are a very wide range gfg possibilities for

their input into service for the elderly. We are looking at some oppor-

tunities now for paraprofessionals to work in the legal field. They

ﬁ provide services that don’t necessarily require an attorney, but

will be under the supervision of an attorney aiding older persons to

-qualify for or fill out the appropriate forms for State, local, and
ederal benefits that are available, -

: I:think, too, that there is a desperate need to see that these types
of individuals receive some very basic educational instruction in geron-
tology. As long as they are going to be working with the older persons,
-they. need:as much training as those of us who are full-time profes-

-gionals in the field, j

‘Mr. WamrLer. Mr. Wood, the Committee on Agriculture has been
undertaking a food stamp program and there are & number of reform
bills at -the present time before our committee, The Administration
‘has taken-action, at least from their point of view, to shore up some
of the inadequacies and abuses of the system. 7 -
. zAg'part of our hearings it is rather obvious to me, that n great effort
has been.madein the field of nutritional education and obviously there
‘is’a_great-deal that remains to be done. This applies not only to the
elderly, but I think to everyone, the poor and the working poor.
Do you: feel that there 1s a need for additional emphasis in the
field ‘of nutritional education, particularly as it applies to the elderly ?
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'ig'_né_[i.‘fieértainly do, Congressinan. I think our nutrition proj-
ou noted, are now doing some things in this area. However,
,;nding{’wahave, we are only capable of serving about 3,500

dg'mf Virginia. However, we have approximately 603,000
, Virginia 60 and older. I think it would certainly be appro-
‘there were funds for those other 600,000 people to have the
»f nutrition, as well as education and training.

ta
Wamprer. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Ir. Pereer. Mr. Walsh. o

“Mr, Wass. Ihave no questions at this point.

“Mr. Perrer. I was very much interested in your statement that as
‘the-elderly population increases, and 1 believe we now have over 22
millioi ;,g,érl’y; new 'pmgmms and services muét be begun, and as fur-

dev

pportunities are developed. for older people to participate in
unity life, there will be a continued need for training and
11 FEES .
you have any statistics as to the projected need for gerontological
training and education a B ,
" Mr. Woop. Mr. Chairman, while I do not have the specific data in
that regard, the impression that I shall leave you with is that in many
5 areas training in gerontology is almost nonexistent. While there are
t: . differing opinions as to the actual manpower projections, I can assure
- "you I think that there would be a need in every community college and
". every institution of higher education in all of our States for geronto-
. logical education. )
. Mr. Peeper. Thank you very much, Mr. Wood. Are there any other
questions by members of the committee? If not, we thank you for the
‘valuable contribution you have made to our hearing this morning.
- Qur next witness will be Dr. Carter Osterbind, Dr. Osterbind is
- director of the University of Florida, Center for Gerontological Stud-
~ jes and Programs. He is past chairman of the Florida Commission on
- Apging and past member of the National Planning Board for the 1971
- White House Conference on Aging and chairman of the Florida
delegatian. '
On February 10 and 11, there was a conference on gerontology at the
University of Florida hosted by the center which Dr. Qsterbind heads.
* At that time, they had a distinguished panel of participants on this
subject. I was invited to attend, but unfortunately, I was unable to
- be there because of legislative demands here. I do wish to thank him
-~ for the kindness that was exhibited to me in making me one of the
' :rhgn@%els that received an award during that conference. I am very
rateful. :
E?%VE are very pleased to have Dr. Osterbind here today.

STATEMENT ‘OF CARTER OSTERBIND, DIRECTOR, CERTER FOR
: GERONTOLOGICAL STUDIES AND PROGRAMS, UNIVERSITY OF
'FLORIDA '
My, Obrereixp. Chairman Randall and members of the committee,
- T am Carter Osterbind, director of the Center for Gerontological
: Studies and Programs at the University of Florida. I join with my
-agsociates in testifying as a representative of the Association for Ger-
- ontology in Higher Education. I, like them, am a member of the asso-
" ‘ciation because the educational institution with which I am associated
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stablish a better basis for communication, in the field
th other universities and colleges, with governmental
s of government, and with the Congress where so
prams have-seen their genesis. We in the universities
he Nation also see the need for a forum through which
siewpoints of our educational institutions.
slevance to my testimony, I would like to cite briefly -
¢ activities of the interdisciplinary center which I-direct. At
reity' of Florida we have for many years had a concern about
Ider-people because of the large number of older people
ir State: Because of this concern, wé egtablished &e m-
ology over 25 years ago to create within the univer-
tional unit-through which members of the university
m

any diverse fields and professions might examine
arch, and public service needs in the field of aging.
university became involved in many different types of
_ d”igsféééal‘éh;.c@mmunity programs, and in work with
141 a

deral governments in the development of many
grams related to elderly people. Recently we have incorpo-
institute of gerontology into a broader program of the Center
ntological Studies and Programs, - -~
ew center lias a much broader goal than the previous institute
blogy. It is expanding its programs in graduate, undergrad-
‘continuing education and in research., This means that on
pus the Center for Gamntale%iml Studies and Programs is
s g on existing resources in the Institute of Food and Agricul-
_ tural _,Sgcienefe.s; the Health Center which embraces the colleges of
' icine; of dentistry, of health related professions, and nursing;
in‘thecollege of arts and sciences; in the college of law: in the col-
“lege of communications and journalism: in the college of architec-
.-ture; and in the college of business administration. I mention all of
these educational areas because all of these colleges have ongoing es-
.- tablished educational programs and research programs in some aspect
. of gerontology. The object of the center has been to bring together and
_-commit existing resources within the university, along with other re-
sources that might be obtained, to a broad diversified program of ac-
tivity. This process continually involves an assessment of educational
and reséarch needs as indicated by developing programs and activities
_in the public and private sector of our State. It is within the context -
..of the operation of this center that I have been able to discern the
- kifds of problems one encounters in moving forward a brond inter- .
- diseiplinary program that relates to significant social problems of our
country. '
Th(fE’; of us in the educational field were delighted when Speaker
“Albert; in February 1975, appointed this 28-member House Select
0 ttee on Aging. We feel that the responsibilities of your com-
a8 Eﬁéﬂlﬁégl in the House rules makes it incumbent on us in the
~oducational field to fully aglprise this committee of the educational
. ‘needs and opportunities in the field of aging, especially as viewed by
" the ‘educational institutions in our country that have joined together
. in this Association for Gerontology in Higher Education to further de-
~velop‘and preésent our views, To administer an educational program
~in*the field of gerontology, as in any field that is interdisciplinary in
-nature, an educational institution must efficiently deal with many vari-
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svide the educational services and utilize its resources
use these matters are so closely linked to the programs

‘Congress, I wish to comment on them briefly.
‘we have surveyed and in various ways gathered
t ‘educational programs in all types of educational
ughout this country. While our major purpose has
'the scope and variety of programs and to uncover inno-
ches ..nd roles of .different types of educational institu-
180 discovered that programs in different communities
s are;.conditioned and patterned differently because of differ-
‘ingtitutions themselves and the educational needs and the
these respective areas. While there are many differences

it-is evident that much has been accomplished, and is in
-of being™ accomplished under title IV-A of the Older
'Act.' T have personally examined many programs and dis-
vith educators in almost every type of educational insti-

iversities, 4-year and community colleges—also in
nal areas and disciplines, and in types of programs
uis ggaducatian, vocational education, adult education,

n - Involved. ) o B
rrying out these various educational missions, educational in-
tutions have had to carefully examine the alternative uses of edu-
resources, They look at the qualifications and quality of their
ing and research staff and of their graduate and undergraduate
nts, and at tmmm% needs as evidenced by evolving social pro-
‘grams’and try to assess the priorities that should be established by the
university or by the college in terms of the interrelationship of human
-and.physical resources, of the educational training of their staff, and
the;students available for training. This is a continuing process in a
; g@ntiguin%?d dynamic change. I will illustrate this by
nting on the kinds of things that we undertake in a center like
10.0ne with which I.am associated. /- 3 :
With . my focus on educational needs in gerontology, I seek to learn,
isultation with leaders throughout @Igie State, %?fe kinds of needs
thei.z see that can be met through educational and research pro-
. For example, we discover that in the design and planning of
s of residential facilities for older people there is a need for

tects who are sensitive to not only importance of the artistic and
iral features of buildings, but who make use of the body of
e that has been developed by sociologists, psychologists, and
ists. Architects must be sensitive to the environmental needs of
“older people and the things that bear upon the need of the elderly to
ive in a.safe and gpimpriatg environment throughout their life span.
rograms like this are to be carried out, they must have a steady

e of funding. The programs, the qualities of the programs must
ewed bf' an appropriate peer group that can make an assessment
their.quality ang review the importance of the continuance and need
. these programs. It is very wasteful, as any of us can see, to.in- .
ve.a ng professional or professor in a college of architecture, in
udy, travel and research; and to develop programs that
- can. contribute greatly to the improvement and design of all types of
~living facilities for older people; and then to abandon such programs
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becomes necessary for these well-trained people, and the re-
they-have committed: tp their endeavor to be abandoned so
] turn to other things. It is not only wasteful of their
Its in our losing some valuable resources that our
tly needs, .
re: so.many health care needs that result from the very
ire of the care that must be given to some of the health con-
: their greatest incidence among the elderly popula-
‘bringing to bear on these problems the health care re-
e medical profession, of the nursing profession.and of the
d: professions. This requires that we look not only at the
the professionals involved in these programs but that we
types of health care arrangements and programs that
1;and are related to how these professionals work. o
ecessary to link these things together, to keep our lines of com-
ions open, and see how some of the health care needs of older
pple:can.be.met through the way in which we train our medical stu-
ents; our:-nurses and our professionals in the health related profes-
y and in how we bring them together in health care arrangements
- such:as-long-term care facilities and nursing homes, We are interested
also:in show we can. augment the resources of our medical doctors
through' é)’nr&medicgls and physician’s assistants. We have a very im-
portant .demonstration underway in the health center of the Univer-
" gity of :Florida to provide health services to people living in rural
areas. This is a significant program because so many older people in
need of health care live in rural areas. It is within the context ofp serv-
- ice delivery programs of this type that we must train our young pro-
- - fessionals. It is obvious that programs such as this cannot be started
- and stopped because the lives of the people who are being cared for are
- ‘involved; the training of our professionals is involved, the commitment
- .. of resources of our egueationgl institutions is involved and the demon-
. .- stration of valuable approaches, innovative approaches, to difficult
- 2. problems is involved. In a diversified university, we see so many op-
;portunities to draw on existing intellectual resources and professional
- .. training by merely redirecting them into areas that we consider to be
- .. priority areas, I tly;ink that what I have said indicates the importance
<. of continuity in the funding of programs that can meet the test of

. professional and peer evaluation. .

" - Cutbacks in educational budgets as a result of the recent economic
" ..and other conditions that have confronted educational institutions
-+ have created severe administrative problems for those of us who are

~ “seeking to meet educational needs in the field of aging. I wish to stress
... that we in the association appreciate the past actions which the House

" has. taken to extend the time period for programs under the Older. .
' Americans Act, such as the action taken in April of last year when
* - the House overwhelmingly voted to extend the Older Americans Act

- through fiscal year 1079,

"~ ; In recent years, more and more 2-year, 4-year and graduate educa-
- - tional programs are seeking ways to provide educational and trainin
- programs in gerontology as they become aware of the significance of
- -aging and its increasing impact on our society and the lives of millions
‘of people in the years ahead. We feel that there has been a continuing
Teluctance on the part of the Federal Government to respond with the
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essential resources to assure completely trained personnel to meet such
needs' despite the increasing numbers of older persons-and the services
“which ‘are required to meet their complex social, environmental, psy-
“chiological, health, and economic needs.
~ Universities and colleges are attempting to respond to such needs
-through the development of educational programs at all levels.
Faculty and students have been most responsive and are actively seek-
ing careers in the field of aging. Our institutions have had exceptional
experience not only in recruiting qualified students, but equally so in
seeing them moving into responsible jobs and careers and working with
our aging population. As an administrator of a program in a large
university, I can assure you that our progress Wﬂulg be greatly ac-
celerated, and this is true generally throughout the country, if there
were a larger commitment of financial resources to this effort.”
Mr. Preper. Thank you very much for the excellent statement. Your
background and know{edg\ have enabled you to make a very valuable

contribution to your field, and I know you will continue to make very
valuable contributions toward the saﬁztion of the problems of the
elderly. : ) .

By the way, we also have present todny Hon. Fred B. Rooney of
Pfezjjmsylva.nia;, Spark Matsunaga of Hawaii, and Charles E. Grassley
of Iowa.

I have just a question or two to ask Dr. Osterbind before I go to
another meeting. Doctor, how many people do you have currently in
your center? ,

Mr. OsTereinD. On our faculty throughout the university we have
approximately 78 professional faculty people. , o ,

Mr. Pepeer. Would you tell us what your experience has been with
respect to the adequacy of the funding of your center? Are you getting
Federal funds and if so, how much? Do you think centers of your
kind in the country are being adequately funded at the present time?

Mr. OstereinD. No, I do not believe that they are being adequately
funded for the simple reason that we have many applications g@r stu-
dents that we cannot honor because we do not have adequate stipends

to si,igg)rt the graduates and undergraduates. We do not have ade-
quate funds to support them in colleges. ,
"1 think one of the biggest problems that we confront in trying to
operate %vrc:gmms is the lack of adequate leadtime to plan our pro-
grams. This is very difficult. Just as in any type of activity, we need
to plan ahead and seek out quality staff people and professionals to
work in our programs. We need to attract quality students and if we
do not have sufficient leadtime, these people are attracted elsewhere.
~ We are working within our own unijversity, I know it is true in
Florida, to develop a stable base with which we can initinte programs.
Mr. Peprer. If you had adequate funds would you be able to have
a larger enrollment of the elderly in your program and second, if you
had more elderly trainces, people who have gotten the benefits of your
programs, would there be jobs for them when they got out of the
program{ , , , , ,
" Mr. Ostermino, I think the answer to those is in the affirmative. I
know that we have many applications coming from students, not only -
in our State but around the country, desiring training and we are
not able to encourage but a certain number of them.
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cing with -gimilar administrators of programs around the
they have the same experience, and many of them with stu-
der. stipends and training programs find that cutbacks in
Y reate severe problems for students in the process. )
Prr¥er. Do you share my feeling that one of the greatest losses
onic productivity that we have in this country is the failure
full employment and productive employment for our elderly

Osterpnp, Yes, sir; I concur with that, In Florida we want
Ay -with mandatory retirement and we want to open up all
employment opportunities to draw on the tremendous re-
Prreer. Do you-share my view that there ought not to be any
Y 8 % period at which a gerscm, is forced out of useful employ-
en that person is qualified to do the job? o
r. OsTErBIND. Yes, I concur in that view. I have just been arguing
-before our State legislature. N o
PeepER. In other words, instead of having the calendar as the
ion of capacity which, I think it is well established, is not a
terion, peop ggu%’htr to be qualified as long as the individual
unlifications of ability, not age. Men and women should be
%qeyment regardless of age,

permitted to continue in useful emp
" Mr. OsrerninD. Yes, and it would add tremendously to the resources
. of our State and I think throughout the Nation. ) 7
.+~ Mr. Peerer. How many elgerly people would you estimate there
are in the country today who are capable of useful and productive
employment who are not engaged in such employment because there
are either rules of retirement or work is just not available to them?
. +Mr. OsteReino. I think that is difficult to answer. We know that
there-are some people who wish to retire early but I think that the
- -critical matter is that all people who want to work should have this
opportunity and I think we see in training with any group of older
people that they all want to lead useful and productive lives in some
way in their own conception of this as long as they live. I think this is
what we need to focus on. - ' ) )
. Mr. Perrer. Do you think that if we gave an opportunity to the
elderly people of the country to obtain better trainiltzg, better qualifi-
t

’f’cz%timgs, to revive the learning process, that they would take advantage
of it ~ o

" Mr. Osterntnp. Yes; I do. ) 7

Mr. Perper. We want to thank you again for your kindness. I will

ask my distinguished colleague, Mr. Matsunaga of Hawaii if he would
.. take the chair and he and. Mr. Walsh may ask further questions.
" - Thank you. I will see you later. , )
- Incidentally, just for the record, I am TSsyears old and I would
punch anybody ir the nose who said I wasn’t able to do anything.
, QFA yplause]. , )}
- Mr. Marsu~aca [presiding]. I am not quite 75, but T wouldn’t dare

say that Claude Pepper wasn’t able to do anything, Mr. Walsh, do

you have any questions? ) ,
. Mr. Wawsa, I am delighted to be here this morning. The social
- work field happens to be my profession, too. I take this special oppor-
. tunity to welcome you from the field of sociology and social work and
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‘L'am delighted to have the opportunity of hearing of the curriculums
that are being developed in this field. o

went through the school of social work quite a few years ago and
we didn’t have the emphasis in gerontology that we have today and

T am de.hgg;ted to see the emphasis on it. ,

- Do .you have a retirement policy at the University of Florida?

- Mr. OsteRBIND. Yes; we have a compulsory retirement program
-that affords people the opportunity to work until the age of 70, It is
optional after age 65. We are trylng to do something that, we-think
is useful in terms of protecting the relationship betweenia retired
professor in the university by making them a continuing part of the
‘university community in a variety of ways. We haven’t completely ac-
complished this, but we want to establish a condition under which they
feel that they are a part of us and they come back and participate in
our seminars and work with us and our students and counselois in
athﬁ{ ways, We haven't fully accomplished this, but we are working
oni

Mr, Warsh. I certainly applaud your efforts in attempting to do

avay with any type of mandatory retirement. It seems to me that
when a person approaches 60, or 65, or 70, that they really have some-
thing to offer because of their experience, knowledge, training, and
vackground. To make them mandatorily retire from the job is I think
_the worst thing in the world that can happen. .
I have seen it happen in so many places where people who are
forced out of the job market and suffer a tremendous loss. So I would
certainly urge all of the people here in the hearing today to concen-
trate on changing some of the laws and changing some of the proce-
dures that require mandatory retirement. ,
I think you can do it in the university. We can attempt to change
: some laws, but we are going to have to ﬁave a lot of help. I think 1f
: we want to make it optional, fine. But we have to do away with any
iyg; of mandatory retirement in this country. 7
v ~ Mr. Ostersrnp. Under special arrangement, I have one staff member

’w’fhg is 77 and another-who is 86 making a contribution to our research
stafl. :
““Mr. Waism. I hope they continue to do that, because this is the
tyge of contribution we need. , ) o
I was interested in your comments nbout architecture because I also
" serve on the Public Buildings and Grounds Subcommittee of the Pub-
% . lic Works Committee and I think within the last few years we made
: quite substantial changes in removing some of the architectural bar-
riers for the handicapped and for the aged. But T wonder what is
i happening in the schools of architecture around the country. Do you-
%" have a School of Architecturef _ ) )

- Mr, OsterBIND. Yes; we do. I think that there is a great need and °
the progress that is being made is probably variable, I am not familiar
with it throughout the country. In our college, we are developing pro-
grams that involve the students in a solid exposure to literature that
18 relevant to the design and location of housing of all types for older
people that has been developed by sociologists and by psychologists
and others, S o S

There are seminars and academic Emg‘mms, and through the
- specialization of faculty members in that college, we are bringing
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s together. We believe that we are making substantial
’W H

‘Aren, I think that we can continue to make substantial prog-
thig'field.'In my State, which is New York, we have attempted
some ve}?aerigus‘-guideljnes for the construction of housing. .
e involved-in the construction of housing and I think we
nade some.changes in this field. I would hope that the schools
tology would be able to push this type C!%) rogram. I think
‘emely important. There iavé*&?ﬁ many changes that have

%ht abqutiust because people have given some attention to
iese problems and they have avoided serious injury because they have
n'able to niake these changes, , ) ,
do want'to get into one other question about funding of part C,
idisciplinary centers, You indicated that you need $8 million
our. center, Irlgelieve everybody from every center around the
untry will probably be talking about the same amount of money for

1eir-center;-Is this %'8 million total? ' o
Mr. Osrezeeinp. No; this is $8 million in the appropriations bill.
‘WaLsH, Is this national; not just for the University of Florida ¢
[r.'OstERBIND. No, - ' o ;
~Mr."WaLsH. I am being very parochial because they have a center
- at'Syracuse University. My daughter is doing graduate work at the
= - center so I want to see them get their fair share. 7

- .Just-one other question, I%Er Chairman. Yesterday we had some
" ~testimony from the Center for Studies of the Mental Health of the
~Aging at the National Institute of Mental Health and the National

Institute of Aging. You are funded under a different program, I

~Assume that if you %at into part C, there would be a relationship be-
tween the various disciplines then, such as mental health, Ts this

> what'we are talking about by multidisciplinary ¥ , )

~'Mr, OsterBInD. Yes. Our effort is to relate to all types of research

activities and other types of activities and services within the uni-

- versity. For axa:;i]ple, we have a'program which is now being carried

... out by the medical school working with a nursing home in Allen Park

"+ which fills one of the residential needs for older people. This involves

bringing ta%et.her in & health-delivery system and a health-care pro-

gram, people from all types of backgrounds and training in social
work, in rehabilitation, and in long-term nursing care. N

.- - These programs have to be administered, they have to be analyzed in

- terms of their cost effectiveness and in terms of their social benefit. We

‘. - get our programs supported in part maybe by one fund source and

“part from another, because people are working together for a com-

mon objective, ) - )

- Mr. Wavsu. Thank you very much. I have no further questions.

- 'Mr. Matsunaca, Thank you, Mr. Walsh. I am certainly glad to
see 80 many present here. I apologize for being late, but as you can see,
members belong to so many other committees and the committees all
meet just about the same time. ) o

I believe'it was brought to our attention earlier that the chairman
.. 'himself,is holding hearings in Alabama. Of course, these hearings were
~ timed with your corference here in Washington. ,
© X have always maintained that the greatness of a nation can be
measured accurately by the degree to which it cares for its elderly
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f you:trace the histqrgnof our civilization, of nations which
ne and gone, you will find that every time a civilization ne-
its elderly.citizens, it fell, o )
important in this bicentennial year of ¢ ~ Nation’s birth that
‘this to mind and to heart and care for 1derly. One of our
.of course, has been that we have haa »d personnel to
th the problems of our elderly. It is for .. ason that we are
%PIFQhEYE you who are tf'{e experts in this area to guide us
slative program. .
. r next witness is Dr. C. Brice Ratchford, president of the Univer-
sity of Missouri, & member of the Governmental Relations Committee
-of ‘the“National LUniverjsity Extension Association and also-a member
-of the executive committes for the Council of Extension of the Na-
tional Association of State Universities and Land Grant Colleges.

"' STATEMENT OF C. RRICE RATCHFORD, PRESIDENT,
e 'UNIVERSITY OF MISSOURI

‘Mr. Rarcaroro, Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman, I am an
econiomist, not a social worker. Also, I suppose I am speaking from an
_administrative point of view becauso I have now been with the uni-
ve;éit%"ovér 6 years and I am probably addressing that aspect of it.
Also, T had a note from Bill Randall who is my Congressman, indicat-
_ing he could not be here, but I will be in touch with him and get the
_material to him. , ' o

" I-am not going to speak from my prepared statement. I would like
to'make a summary of it. o ) ,

" Mr. Marsunaca. Without objection, your full statement will be in-
cluded in the record following your oral testimony. :

“Mr, Rarcarorn, Thank you. Missouri has more than a usual in-
terest in this problem because 12 percent of our population is over 65.
That is three quarters of a million people. Furtgerm@re, in 21 of our
114 counties, over 20 percent of the population is over 65. Soitisa
problem that is with us and that we must address. 7

" The University of Missouri is the State land grant university in the
State, being fortunate in having only one State university which also
includes the land grant philosophy. %his last year, we had over 53,000
-gtudents on campus.

_ In addition to the four major campuses, as part of our system we

have research facilities throughout the State..The extension office
“which™ represents not only the University of Missouri but Lincoln
* University covers 180 lﬂl’lff rrant institutions in every county. No city
is more than 10 miles away from the physical facilities of the Univer-
m’t;_@f Missouri. s .

~ - Furthermore, as an adjunct, we have 250,000 people who received
+ health care treatment in our medical school. We have an exceptionally
-firie relationship with Lincoln University that was an 1890 land grant
institution. We cooperate in teaching programs, research, and exten-
gion. As I say, our extension centers around the State have been in the
front representing the University of Missouri and Lincoln University.
The university, while often pioneering, basically reflects social

" values and priorities. Until quite recently, the two overriding priorities
of all universities were young people and the advancement of tech-
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nology. I believe it is technology which has created some of the major
gocial %rﬂblems. o ) . o
~“We have always had relatively old people, but going back 1,000
years ago, a person 40 years old was a senior citizen. Because of de-
_velopments in the health care field, now it is over 70. So our emphasis
on techinology has helped create this problem. o

Quite recently within our university, 10 years ago, we started facing
up to the problem of senior citizens. It is relatively new in our judg-
ment. We ggve a cadre of professionals in our faculty who are indeed

- working with this problem. They work gﬂ%?ther quite well. I have

been surprised at how many there are and the various back rounds
the engineers and the medical, the professors of medicine, the social
ecientists. They are all interested, involved and are working on prob-
lems of older people. N

In my written testimony I gave some specific accomplishments that
we have made at the Unjversity of Missouri. The Mid-West Council
for Social Research in Aging is administrative based at our uni-
versity. We have established excellent relationships with all of the
other public institutions in the State, We do cooperate with each other
 really quite well. We have a good relationship with the State Office of

Aging and the area agencies on aging. ,

We have set up within the university a means of planning and co-
ordinating all university activities within the aging area. Jurrently,
we have a research thrust related to the senior citizens dealing with
haqsinE and retirement patterns of elderly people. ]

We have training programs. We have programs that lead to de‘%ees
on our campuses; and we have continuing education programs. When
we started those, we did what we thought our role ought to be. Qur
role is teaching degree programs, research and continuing education
and not delivery of services. Now I would say the guid pro quo there
is that noneducational agencies ought to let the educational agencies
do this. I would not encourage the University of Missouri to get into
the actual delivery of the service. So I think the functions ought to be
gsgégned where they really belong. o

Ve have learned a lot. T think we are doing many things right. We
are stimulating wide interest within the university andgiutéidg the
university. o B

What about the future? At this point, T will read an addendum to
my testimony. We are ready to move ahead, but I think one thing
that we need to really move ahead is a stable continuing source of
funding. i

_In titles TV~A, IV-B, and IV-C you have the vehicle for doing

this, Let me mention three things, three parallels—and you know

about all of them, I do not feel the Federal Government should fund

31111 ruezfi the efforts in the field of aging. I think funding should be
. shared.

Tet me just talk about three places where this has happened. The

land grant university was created in 1862 by an Act of Congress, the
Morrill Act. There has been continuing funding, but in addition to

the Federal funds which are now a very small percent, we have State
funding, student fees, gifts and various other sources of funds, Now
the Federal funding is considerably less than 50 percent.
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.But the Federal funding provides the continuity. If you go back

- and read the hmm? on experimental research, the states in-the earlier
. years. would ‘have do :
tions had that Federal funding not been there and required matching.

ne away with the Agricultural Experiment Sta-

_'The other point I would make is that if there can be stable Federal

_.funding, I would suggest a matching provision of some sort. The im-
- portant point I am making is continuity. What we have done up to

now has been useful, but I would consider it experimental and if this

nation establishes a policy to have a continuing program, then I think
there should be & continuing source of funding. I realize that this will

-involve some new formulas where we talk about new development and

other Federal programs.

I would also say that those parts of the act which are properly
university functions should be so indicated. I would simply say in
conclusion that our university is ready to go. )

[The prepared statement lelaws H
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PREPARED STATEMENT OF C. BRICE RATCHFORD

I am pleased to have this opportunity to participate in these hearings.
It is also gratifying to know that this natien's oldsr Americans and those of us
who serve the elderly, now have a Select Committce in the luuse of Representatives
to which we cin sddress our comments and concerns. 1 cormend the House for its
wisdom and foresight in recomizing the need to direct attention to the some

I also indsrstand that this Committee has just completed its first year of
tenure and your track record indicates that you have actively pursued your nmission
of ebtaining facts conceming the status of the older Arerican, It is this type
of dedicated congressional leadership and support which those of us at the state
and local level need if we are going to make a difference in the lives of this

nation's elderly. -

Faculty mambers of ths University of Missourl have bacome acutely aware
of the numbers of Missouri citizens who are 65 years and older, where they live,
and the problems which are attendant to the process of growing old in today's
society,

As the Committee knows, the state of Missouri ranks sixth arong the states
in the percentags of citizens who are 65 years of age and older. Twelve percent
of our state's population, or approximately three-quarters of a million people,
comprise our older Missourian population. In many of our rural areas the per-
centage of older persons is even more dramatic. For example, in 21 of our 114
counties ever 20% of the populatien is 65 years of ape md older. As farms have
consolidated -- as the young have moved to the cities -- the alder folks have
remained on the farms and in the small towns. Oldsr people are also heavily
concentrated in the older sections of our cities. In recent years retired people
have been moving in large nurbers into the Missouri Ozarks. They are migrating
from the city of (hicago as well as the states of Tewa and Nebraska. In Missouri

we have many senior citizens and they represent a wide rangs of soclo-economic

characteristics.
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Our investigations of the problems facing the older Missourian confim ths

small fixed incomes which are being squeezed by inflation; and isolation and
loneliness preblems. We have also found that there is a shortage of trained
persamel available to staff state and locally initiated service programs for
the elderly.

Our inquiries have also revealed that our imiversity services, in the main,
reflect society's values and priorities which have placed emphasis upen
technological innovation and the youth in a young adult eulture. Our research,
standably focused upon these priorities. The direct payoff to =--'-~r citizens
has been marginal at best. We 1live in a society which places primaty emphasis
on children, youth, and young adults, WVhile retaining educational and develop=
mental opportunities for young people, we need to expand the educational-
developmental opportunities for persons in later adulthood and in old age.

Let me explain that the University of Missouri was foundsd in 1839 as the
first state university west of the Mississippl River. After Congress, with
great wisdom and foresight, passed the Morrill Act of 1862, the Universicy
becars a land-grant wniversity with extensive vesponsibilities in the fields
of agriculture, home economics, and youth. The Hatch Act of 1887 set in mation
our extensive agricultural experiment station research efforts. Today the
University of Missourl system includes four campuses, which are located at
Colurbia, Kamsas City, Folly, and St. Louis and a statewide extension delivery
system which reachss into every county of the state, The current full-time
equivalent student enrollment totals 43,100.

In 1890 the Congress passed the second Morrill Act which granted land-grant
status to Lincoln University, and this institution has concentrated its efforts
on serving black Missourians. Lincoln University is located in Jefferson City
and carrently has an enrollment of approximately 2,500 full-time equivalent students.

In 1973 Lincoln University and the University of Missouri unified their
extension and continuing education efforts and all of our off-campus extension

. centers now serve as the centralized outreach amm for Lineoln University and the

four campuses of the University of Missouri. The Smith-lever Act provides us
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Within the last two years the administration of the University has hecore
concemned about aging. As we have conducted inventories of programs in aging
on our campuses and have found that there is a contingent of faculty members who
are doing research and teaching in gerontology, the fact that the University of
Missouri has faculty members involved in aging-related pursuits can be attributed,
in part, to programs which Congress has supported at other universities for a
number of years. For example, on the Columbia campus Professor Donald Cowgill's
initial interest in aging derived from a sumer institute in gerontology which
was conducted by the University of Michigan with federal support some years ago.
Professor Warren Peterson on the Kansas City campus received his graduate training
in ene of the early federally supported gerontological programs at the
University of Chicago. Joining the faculty at Kansas City next year is a
young woman who has been trained with NIH support in the gerontological center
at Duke University.

Following active participation in the 1961 Vhite House Conference on Aging,
som= Of our faculty merbers joined with others in the midwest to forn the

Midwest Council for Social Research on Aging., The Council, now administratively

progran which has been supported by NIH for a nucber of years. This has been

rangs of gerontologists in midwestemn universities, including several who are

active in researc

The point I am making is that
federal investments in gerontological training ave effective and are yielding
results. We sense that there iz, as indued there should be, an expanding network
of effort in aging in collepes and universities across the country. The University
of Missouri is committed fo carrying out its proper responsibilities. In doing
this, it is committed to inter-campus cooperation within the system and to full
cooparation with gerontological programs in other collepes nnd universities.

Our axtension sorvice, notably since the passape of the Older Americans Act

ce of the Administration on Aging in organizing and supporting

locally initizted action projects. When the Area Asency on Aging (AM) nework

was authorized, ocur off-campus stalf worked elosely with the Missouri Office of

Aging in establishing area agenci Vie have also formed spacial aping-related

interdisciplinary extension off-carpus staff support coraittees in each of our

20 extension program plarning units. Extension specialists in homs cconomics,
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commnity dasvelopment, and continuing education comprise the wembership of these
committees. Their chairperson serves as the contact point with the local AAA,
and their mission is to provide educational support and serve as the local

connecting point with the University of Missouri and Lincoln University.

In March, 1975 I authorized the creation of the Older Missourian Programs
(OMP) vhich is a statewlde organizational structure for stirulating and coor-
dinating all of our aging-related rescarch, on-caspus instructien, and extension
services. It is an effort to put it all topether. It is coordinated through
the office of the lUniversity of Misscuri Vice-President for Extension. I am
attaching to this testimony an abstract description of the GiP.

In addition to these orpanizational matters, our faculty have received a
number of grants from the Missouri OFfice of Aging, the Federal OFfFfice of the
Administration on Aging, the National Institute of Mental Health, the Naticnal
Institute of Aging, and the Social Sccurity Administration. Supplerented by
University funds, those grants have allowed us to accelerate our vark in the
field. We are, of course, highly indebted to those state and federal agencies
who have been genereus in the investrent of their finds and who have helped us
with our work.

On the research front we have major investigations focusing upen the

(1) housing and retirement problems and settlerent pattems of the elderly,
(2} social, psychological and cultural preblems of the aged in rural settings,
(3) physiological processes of aging as manifest in the growth pattems of swine,
and {4) nutritieaal problems of the older Missourian,

Our campus-based instruction mission has been enhanced through a small
Title IV-A training grant to the Colwwbia campus which has led to the creation
of a carpus-wide Center for Aging Studies, Twenty-thice graduate students from

thirteen different academic departments are buing trained to serve the elderly.

Faculty development and new course developrent are also a part of the Center's
agenda.
In the extension area, we are conducting statewide training programs for
(1) board members and advisory committee merbers on the AMs and the Govemor's
Advisory Council on Aging, and (2) service provider agency persennel who dasire
to work together in developing integrated human service delivery systems for the
elderly at ths local ls\}ei. We are also cxperimenting with the use of an
extension specialist in gerontology whose work patterns closely parallel these
of specialists in the college of agriculture/extension model which has successfully

served agriculture for the past S0 years. This specialist has the responsibility
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_ for transmitting new knowledge from our academic departmsnts to extension aff-carpus

staff, who in tum share it with the elderly and professionals who serva the

eldsrly. We rely heavily upon the train-the-trainer modsl.

I am pleased with our progress to date. 1 feel that we h
inter-campus organizational rodel which iz consistent with sur land-grant mission.

It also has the potential for longevity and permanence. We have rteiled heavily

upon our experiences in other ficlds, I
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education on our four campuses, Lincoln University, and the statewide extension
service,

We have carefully limited our role to education and we have not ventured
into the business of providing direct services. This has alse facilitated the

establishment of good working relationships and a high level of cooperation and

" coordination with the Missouri Office of Aging and the other public and private

aging-related service providers throughout the state.

We hava done things right up to this point. However, my major concern now
rests with the problems of consistent funding in order to maintain our momentim.
The very helpful categorical grant support from the state and national offices
of the Administration on Aging, National Institute of Mental Health, National
Institute of Aging, and the Seocial Security Adminjistration have gotten us started
and have helped us rount sore useful programs, Unfortunately, categorical grants

do not offer the degres of stability and security which is necessary for cormpre-

hensive long-rangs prostamiing,  Although we have a land-prant wmiversity aping-
8% prog & 2 B Y aging

telated delivery model, we do not have the stable source of fedarally appropriated
formula funds which have undergirded the success model in agriculture. We need

a Morrill Act, Hatch Act, or a Smith-lever Act to reinforce our OMP, These Acts
provided the land-grant wuniverzities with the financing and long-range commitments
to put a solid statewide educational delivery system in place. They allowed the
universities tims to engags in diseiplined, well-plaaned wnd time-consuming
research. They acknowledge that investment in research is a long-range phenorsnen
and they realize that the results of research often offer both primary results

end secondary biproducts which ripple é’xr@ué’,}'x the ecenatty with the passage of tims.

They also provids the d-grant universitics with the resources to recruit and

train competent staff who could snalyze, interpret, opply, and transmit the results
of research to the local commmnity. 1t allowed for the developrent of an inte-
grated h‘méleégg factory which made America the breadbasket of the world.

Adequate and consistent uppropriations on the part of Congress for the
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National Institute on Aging and for Titles 1V-A, IV-B, and TV-C of the Older

Americans Act of 1965, as armended, can provide collepes and wniversities in this

country with the resources required to ¢ a major impact in the field of
aging -- comparable to the impact on agricultute. Unfertunately, ths National
Institute on Aging and Titles IV-A and IV-B continue to receive only modest funding
and Title IV-C has never ceceived an appropriation.

The posaibility of generating additional state and local financing is
corpletely unrealistic at the present time. Our state and local revenus base

tal increases which becore availabl

is simply not adsquite. Any small incres

are irmediately consthed by inflation. We are being forced to eut back on”
programs and faculty positions and our quality is being steadily diminished.
new progran thnsts in aging or any other field,

Congress has the wisdom and authority to set national policy and provide
the apprepriations which will help us to continue moking contributions toward
the improvement of the quality of life of the oldsr Americsn. The elderly are

a national Tesource.

to loval or state boundaries.

They are national and intemnatienal in scope. We need ontinuzd fedsral ditection

]

md support if we are to succeed.

I believe that there is a parallel that can be drawn between the contribucion

atiens of puople -- to live fuller and more productive lives after 40. For ths

majority of people to live into old zge is a now thin in histary. Ve live in

a society which placed pri

1y erphasis on children, youth, and young
While retaining educational and developmental opportimitiss for youxng paople,
wa need to expand the cducational-developmental opportunities for persons in

iater adulthood and in old age.

and educational resources on the potentials of the older population, I am confidant
that therc will be measurable progress, decade by decade.  The missicn of
wniversities in aping is that of extending the peried of life of full and active
partiecipation and contribution, Universities can and should help in adjusting

or transforming ths society to include and utilize the older population.

62




59

ABSTIACT
UNIVERSITY OF MISSOURI OLDER MISSOURIAN PROGEAMS (GMP)

Older Missourian Programs (OMP) is an inter-institutional cooperative prograa
vhere University of Missouri (UM) faculty at the Kansas City, Colurbia, Rolla,
and St. Louis campuses, Lincoln University faculty and UM off-campus extension
spacialists work together on a wide range of research, resident instruction, and
eontinuing education services for the elderly and professicnals who serve ths
elderly. These institutions collectively cnrell nore than 55,000 studsnts and
employ over 5,000 teaching, research, and extensisn faculty. The four UM carpuses
ax';d Lincaln University are land-prant institutions and form a statewide extension
network.

OMP is a new statowide organization designed to integrate quality research

and educational services in the field of aging. Its role is to make the University

of Missouri and coln University's efforts in the aging ficld more systematic,

vigorous and visibla.

The purpose of OMP is to encourapge the (1) provision of professional and
technical services in the field of aging, (2) initiation of research inquiries
and stimulation of aging-related rescarch activities among faculty and gradunte
students, (3) stinulation of aping-related curriculum change and program develop-
ment, and (4) motivation of more students currently enrolled in a wide variety
of academic disciplines, toward cmployment in aging-related, professional, and
service fields.

OMP is governad by an Executive Beard of Dirccters representing the two
universities and extension field staff. The Yoard is responsible for formulating
policy and identifying and recommending the assipnmsnt of campus and off-carpus
resources to action projects.  Thuse projects may be initiated by campus or
off-campus wnits or hy the 0. ALl projects are carricd eut by campus or off-
campus faculty with the OMP serving only in a ewordinsting rele, A coordinator
has been assigned to serve as stalF to the Foard and to facilitate prograwming

among the operational umits.
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Mr. MaTtsunNaca. Thank you, Dr. Ratchford. I am sure that if your
ngressman, Mr. Randall were here, he would have some questions
for you. After he reads your statement, he may forward some questions
by letter to you. ) o . .
You suggest matching funds. One of the problems with matching
funds has been that many of the State and local governments fail to
put up their share, because they are unable to come up with the funds.
At least that is the reason they give usin the Congress. _ )

‘What if we put it on a need basis, if they show to the satisfaction
of the Federal Government that they are unable to put up the match-
ing funds then such matching funds would not be required ? Or would
you strictly insist on matching funds by the local government?

" Mr, Rarcarorn, If you are talking about grants from 1 to 3 years,

there would be no matching as far as I am concerned. If it is to be an
ongoing program, on & statewide basis, we don’t have any problem at
all in matching. o

Mr, MaTsunaca, On a statewide basis? o ,

Mr. Rarcurorp, There may be problems in isolated counties—if you
go to some counties, they mi%lllt not be matching. It would be a lot
easier for many to say “you find it,” but I would rather have a co-
operative program, which I don’t think it really will be until we put
some dollars into it.

Mr. Marsunaga. So are you saying that in this program to train
I rzninel for the care of the elderly, you would insist on matching
~ Mr, Ratcarorp, That is my recommendation, and I don’t restrict
how we match them. ,

_ Mr. MaTtsuwaca. Do you happen to know how many students are
involved in the training program in your State )

- Mr. Rarcurorp. The testimony mentioned 75 in degree programs.
Mr. MaTsunaca. What is the age range of those students?
Mr, Rarcarorp. These are generally graduate students, equivalent

to the masters in social work, which I suppose runs from 22 to 25 and
some older,
. Mr. Marsunaga. It is good to know that the younger ones are tak-
ing an interest in this area. o ' ,

r. Rarcwrorp. They are looking for careers now, and that is ver
important. There are other activities also, the research activities which
are generally done by a different group—for example, nutritional serv-
ices and home economics, in contrast to most of the training that is
be% done in social work and development. T

Mr. Marsunaca. Thank you very much, Dr. Ratchford.

Mr. Rarcuarorp. Thank you very much, ’ o

Mr. Marsunaca. Our next witness is Dr. James J. Kelly, who is
assistant professor of social work at the University of Hawaii. He is
a past teaching assistant at Andrus Gerontology Center at the Uni-
versity of Southern California, where he was assistant to the director
of the summer institute.

As you can well see, he is from Hawaii, with an aloha shirt with

puka shell lei and with sun-surf tan. As a representative from the

sunny State of Hawaii, I am indeed happy to be able to present Dr.
James J. Kelly. You may proceed.
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STATEMERNT OF JAMES J. KELLY, Ph, D,, ASSISTANT PROFESSOR OF
SOCIAL WORK, UNIVERSITY OF HAWAII
Mr, Kexry, Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I would like to inform you

about some of the stimulating programs we have developed at the
University of Hawaii, in large part with the assistance of a training

§rant from the Administration on Aging. The educational activities
[ am about to describe are but one set of examples which demonstiate
how Federal assistance for gerontological training has been put into

effect.

_As to the need for assistance, in 1973, the Honorable John B. Mar-
tin, former Commissioner of the Administration on Aging made the
following remarks before the U.S. Senate’s Special Committee on

Aging:

"Many young people today do not think about the elderly and the aging as an
area in which they would have any particular interest in investing time and
planning it as a career. o ’

I think it is perhaps natural, because they have no contact in our culture with
older people, so that it seemsa to me entirely in order to offer some inducement to
them through having a program which is visible, has some visibility in these

inatitations, and which encourages them to take a look at gerontology, and geron-

tological activities as a possible career,

. I agree with this statement and I must emphasize that it is only
realistic to expect students to follow the path of incentives. In our
country’s schools of social work, psychology, and public health we
have grants from the National Institute ofgi{ent&l Hexalth and have
lﬁorir had other grants, scholarships, and loans for the mental health
jeld.

These funds have often been earmarked for students working with
children or families. Even had moneys been available for those who
wished to study specifically in the geld of aging, courses of study
E%ii gerontology social resource persons were rare if they were avail-
able at all. '

. Across the country, we in the field of gerontological instruction are

funding capable, energetic, and devoted students who, once exposed
to the area, become committed to the relatively young field of the
study of aging. ) i

‘Though it is hard to calculate percentages, my experience has over-
whelmingly demonstrated to me that a majority of these students have
been turned on and recruited to gerontology by the visibility of the
federally supported training programs and the stimulus of the trainee-
ships available. o B

‘Without one such traineeship which I received a few years ago, I
might not have been attracted to the field of gerontology. Sad, but
true, is the fact that without a career training grant I would not be

_teaching at the University of Hawaii and, therefore, could not have

created several new courses. & geriopsychiatric field unit as well as
setting up the University of Hawaii Cgemntolagical Summer Institute.

Our program of gerontological career training is a joint endeavor
of the Schools of Public Health and Social Work. I want to briefly out-
line what our objectives have been through this past year and then

(=]
g |



62

explain how these goals are being enacted in actuality. Our programs
are:

One: To prepare, at the master’s level, individuals with specialized
Imowledge in gerontology and competence to assume planning and ad-
m.;linistrailve level positions in programs and agencies serving the
elderly. ’

ng : To provide courses and field experience in gerontology for
students from other fields of study who will have impact on the lives
of the elderly. ) ,

Three: To provide assistance to faculty members from other areas
who desire gerontological input into their curricula, research projects,
or service activities, ,

Inherent in these objectives are anticipated results including (a) a
stronger working relationship between the two schools and community
agencies and (b) far more visibility for gerontology along with
increased interest by students and faculty. Starting with a strong base
of curricula, research, and community service in gerontology by the
two schools, we intend to develop university support for a comprehen-
siv%gamntolegy pmfg“ram 7 o , o )

orking toward fulfilling the national need for skillfully trained
erontological planners, program administrators, and practitioners
ﬁgs been our program’s first priority. A 1972-73 survey by the Univer-
sity of Hawaii %ehml of Public Health looked at future man and
womanpower needs of 127 Hawaii State ngencies serving the elderly.
This survey did not consider the need for reeducation of present em-
Elnyeas nor did it take into account the 1973 Federal legislation which
1as promoted expansion of planning and service delivery for the el-
derly. Thus, the research was pmba‘;ﬁ)lv conservative in estimating a
need statewide for 111 new workers with master’s degrees and geronto-
logical training by 1978.

We have 30 students concentrating in gerontology at present. Ten

receive no aid from the gerontology training grant. The 20 students
who are receiving financial assistance from the career training grant
in gerontology receive varying amounts of money covering their tuition
and partial living expenses on an individual need basis as estab-
lished through the university’s office of financial aid. Of these 20 stu-
dents receiving traineeships, 2 are undergraduates in the human
development sequence. Of the 18 graduate students receiving geron-
tology training grants, the breakdown in disciplines is as follows:
Two are in law, one is in medicine, eight are in social work, and seven
are in public health,
_ The variety of background disciplines shown here signals the grow-
ing awareness that complex, sophisticated training is required for
both administrative and direct service workers in handling the inter-
relationships of program planning and evaluation, the complexities
of new and changing laws, and the compendium of health, counseling,
and general knowledge necessary for human services.

_On the graduate level, the jointly coordinated training program of
the schools of social work and public health make available courses
of study and experience leading to either a master of social work or a
master of public health degree. A few examples of the range of
courses offered at present are: social welfare concepts and issues in
gerontology, health and aging, care of long-term patients, human
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- development, studies of middle age and old age, readings and research,
* sgocial policy and aging, therapeutic strategies with the older adult
and death as a community health issue. B .

_ Field practical experiences are given in a wide rang of administra-
tive and direct service positions. Students may work with the elderly
in the State mental health clinics at a retired senior volunteer unit
which was established at the university in 1974 and at the Hawaii
State Senior Center with which the university is afliliated. Also avail-
.. able are placements with the Commission on Aging, Area Agency on
- Aging, State Health Department, and First Hawaiian Trust Co.

Hawaii offers a unique learning situation because its population of
elderly is comprised of : 32 percent Japanese, 29 percent Caucasians,

=

18 percent Filipinos, 9 percent Chinese, 8 percent Hawaiians and
ga‘.rtfHawaiians; _plus other smaller minorities. Therefore, we are
developing a training program which prepares students to work in a
multicultural, multiethnic milieu. Colloquia, panel discussions, and
presentations have been given on topics ranging from special tech-
niques for working with Samoans, Filipinos, and Hawaiians, to per-

spectives on -international social work in Nepal and Thailand.
Some gerontology program students are taking part in State legis-
lative hearings and decisionmaking activities. There has been partici-
pation by them in special action groups and at State and local confer-
--ences on aging. This summer, at least six of the gerontology students
. will take part in multidisciplinary student-faculty teams working
 with the elderly on the islands of Molokai and Kauai. These ﬁelg
training projects involve the schools of medicine, nursing, public

" health, and social work. ,

Furthermore, our gerontology students are involved in investigat-
ing a varied spectrum of issues; the students generally show dedica-
tion to providing humanitarian services. It is my belief that students’
accomplishments will show that their training grants were a small
price to pay toward greater respect for all Americans, because they
are making us more aware of the need for governmental intervention
in terms of alternating the fate of the aged. If we can see all of our
citizens treated with dignity throughout their lives, the positive effect
on our national self-esteemn would be incalculable,

Simultaneously, it is a reasonable hope that the Nation’s geron-
tology students may provide a savings of Federal financial resources
far outweighing the investment of administration on aging grants.
Some of my students are interested in changing the service base of

. the medicaid-medicare system since they realize that the system is not
c%grejntly operating on a level that will insure optimum care for the
elderly. , .

~ *Also, students interested in preventive nutrition programs might
“help.save many elderly from needing costly intensive or custodial care.
Similarly, elderly with reversible brain syndromes and improved
rehabilitative techniques with stroke victims could alleviate tremen-
dous amounts of suffering and save a fortune spent by the public and
- the Government on custodial care. Improved management of nursing
"homes is another vital area being studied by some of our students.
I wish to finish my presentation by briefly outlining our forthcom-
mr%l gerontological summer institute. The activities have been co-
[+]

nated with the Hawail Governor’s Bicentennial Conference on
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Aging by having our institute precede and follow the conference. This
institute will be the first to include both professionals and graduate
students in the field, as well as senior citizens. Elderly individuals
will receive both training, and opportunities to contribute to the con-
ference in important roles, Faculty participating as students should
stimulate development of gemntﬁiﬂgical programs in other courses
and departments, ) )

Another first for the summer institute is that it is the first cross-
national, multidisciplinary approach given in a gerontological in-
stitute. We will have the first courses ever taught in International
Gerontological Research, Nine different departments from the uni-
vergity wi% be offering courses covering such areas as phychological
perspectives on aging, social policies of the world toward aging, law
and aging, ethnicity and aging, considerations in nursing care, cur-
riculuinrgavelnpment, and healgth management and nutrition.

The unique resource of Hawaii will be utilized in several ways. The
cooperative scheduling with the Governor’s conference will allow
us to share several expert speakers in the field in addition to the in-
stitute’s faculty. Several exhibits and workshops will be given by the
Governor’s conference while the University of Hawaii Summer In-
stitute will provide seminars, informal discussion sessions, and field
trips to special cultural events. 3 N

i particularly interesting event will be an exchange of ideas and
Bh,ﬂusu hies of aging with Fiji, New Zealand, New Guinea, and other

acific Basin countries via satellite while the institute is in session.

We are excited about the University of Hawaii’s gerontology pro-
gram, with what we have already implemented and with the poten-
tial for a full-range, campus-wide gerontology program. Continued
financial support from the Administration on Aging is vital at this
?ﬂint in the development of our gerontology program and probably
'or most universities in our Nation. At the University of Hawaii, of
the three faculty members directly involved in coordinating the ger-
ontology training program, two, including myself, are present at the
university solely by virtue of the Administration on Aging grant.

We are currently in a period where the greatest expansion of the
population will be among the middle and older areas. Today 11 per-
cent of our population is over 65 years old, and it is feasible that by
the year 2000 the elderly will comprise an even greater segment of
the population. ] ' , )

 Fortunately, we have begun an era where social consciousness of
the rights of the elderly and the value of each human being are becom-
ing increasingly important values, ) o

Any investment which we fail to make in gerontological training
at this time will cost us far more in inefficiency, ineptitude, and lack
of personnel than we think we are saving. And morally, the cost of
hesitation is too high to pay. N '

The allocation of Federal funds for gerontology programs is a
matter of using a tiny percentage of our respurces toward the highest
social purpose humankind knows: the maintenance of human dig-
nity by giving priority to the alleviation of unnecessary physical and
mental suffering and by securing the basic necessities of life for all.

Mr. Matsunaga. Thank you verv much, Dr. Kellv. I wish to con-
gratulate you on your statement. I have read it in full and I certainly
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am-proud that the University of Hawaii, under the leadership of
pgop%a such as'yourself, ig taking a real forward step in the area of
 for-the aged and looking to the future so that we have trained
arsonnel in this area. 7
You say that there are just 30 students now concentrating on ger-
-ontology at the University of Hawaii?
M, Em,j- Yes. o )
"Mr. Matsunaea. Do you anticipate any increase in the enrollment
in this area in the future?
- Mr.KeLLy. I think what we have is a start, and there is definitely
.. going to be an increase. If you look at the statistics, they say that the
s gtud‘;f(:und that we need 111 new positions by 1978, From the statis-
. ties-I calculate, we are going to have graduated 75 students by that,
time and in looking at iﬁmt number of 75, a number of the students
“who we have graduated have gone on to higher education elsewhere,
* _-or-have not been able to get’ j@g’s because of just where the state of the
‘économy is at thistime, , ,
. I'think it is important to note that there is a need for reeducating
- people who already are holding current jobs. I think most of the peo-
"« ple-who work with the elderly today have not had this training. It
" ugually takes about 6 months or a year to get our students placed,
£ - but we'have been getting them in gocgdy gerontological jobs, i
Mr. MaTsunaAGA. Are you satisfied with the number of students
whom you are able to enroll and train with your present faculty and
. the facilities? o, . 7
. Mr. Kewry. I am satisfied with the number of students. I think the
© " main problem is there are three of us at the University of Hawaii
... who do the gerontological instruction, We are just overwhelmed. We
.~ -are mainly doing maintenance types of activity. I teach four courses 2
- days a week in the Waikiki Mental Health Clinic. I do an awful lot
of inservice training for a number of agencies in Hawaii, and I sit
on seven boards and a couple of the Governor’s Commissions on Aging.
Time is something I just don’t have. My sclicdule right now is booked
to August. I have an offer to have my dissertation published and I
had to turn it down because I had to do maintenance type activities.
Also I was offered a hard money slot at the University of Hawaii,
in a policy position. If I did that, I would not have any responsibility
for geronotological instruction at all. Jobwise for me it means se-
curity. I could be tenured and I would advance. Right now I don’t
know if I am going to be terminated on June 30 and I probably won’t
know until May 29. i )
I have a commitment to gerontology, I was trained by the Fed-
eral Government to ba & gerontologist, but I don’t knew how much
. longer my survival will be there, ,
== Mr. MATRUNAGA, As T understand it, the problem of the University
of Hawaii is not a department nor a center and it is a collection of
rallfarted courses held together by a few dedicated people such as your-
-gelf.
~ Would a more solid institutional framework help you to achieve
yourtraining and research goals more efficiently ?
Mr. Keroy. Yes. I think tl..t what I was trying to conceptualize, is
that the three of us are just run ragged with the demands that are
placed on us by the community, by State personnel and by students, We
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-~ don’t have the time. Hawaii, as I told you, by our statistics has prob-
-ably the largest ethnic mix in the United States, There is very little
. research that has been done in this area at all. I don’t have the time

1?; be doing any of it. Neither do either of ny other two faculty mem-
ers, ,

If we had a program, we could start trying to get research grants
and projects going. We could be much more effective also in looking
at international issues in gerontology. Right now gerontology is low
priority in a number of these different schools and it is mainly because
thei have all other types of areas which are more important to them,
with “hard money” people sitting on these slots.

Mr. MaTsunaca. Would you recommend that we provide that grants
shall be made only to those institutions which establish a department
or center for gerontology ¢ )

Mr. KewvLy. I think that is a good point, but I don’t know if T would
want to see that be the only way that the money went. That is one way
of getting support and I think there may be other ways that remain
to be looked at. ' ) ,

Mr. MaTsunaca. I have no other questions. It is almost 12 o’clock
and we have four more witnesses.

I would like to acknowledge the presence of another member of the
committee, Mr. Grassley of Jowa. Do you have any questions?

Mr. GrassLEY. Not at this time. ) , B o

Mr. MaTrsuxaca. Our next witness is a professor of medical sociol-
ogy at Duke University. He is 2 senior fellow at the Center for the
Study of Aging and Human Development and past research sociolo-
gist with the Social Security Administration, Dr. Erdman Palmore.

STATEMENT OF ERDMAN PALMORE, PROFESSOR OF MEDICAL
S0CI0LOGY, DUKE UNIVERSITY

~ Mr. Pausmore. I would like to first read a quote from the 1971 White
House Conference on Aging which I think is a succinct summary of
the situation and the need for research now.

Aging iz one circumstance which affects every Indlividual, and growing old

will be the fate of all those privileged to live as.long as seven or more decades,
In view of this universality of the aging process and the certainty of its eventual
outcome, it is surprising that a major research effort to ferret out its natura
and its personal and socletal consequences has not been made a national priority.

Instead, Federal support for research on aging has been relatively minimal in
comparison to that provided for conditions to which only a limited segment
of the population will suecumb. Most of the funds have been allotted to medical
and health-related studies, while support for the socinl-behavioral and blological
components of aging has been very minimal indeed. (1071 White House Confer-

ence on Aging, ‘*‘Toward a Nationnl Policy on Aging,” Final Report, Vol. I, p. 83.)

This 1971 statement sums up the neglect and need for research on .

aging. This situntion has not basically changed during the years since
then, There has been some increase in research through title IV of the
Older Americans Amendments of 1975 and the creation of the Na-
tional Institute on Aging, But compared to the billions in total Fed:
eral expenditures for the aged, he relatively few millions spent for
research remain clearly inadequate to meet the challenges and ﬁgore
tunities to aequire the knowledge we need to deal with the problems
of older Americans,
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__NEED FOR LARGER AMOUNTS OF RESEARCH

t to even estimate how much is being spent on geron-

th because of varying definitions of wia.t— constitutes
nd how much of it is gerontological. The best estimate of
ral expenditures in ﬁsca%ﬁ 1976 for research on aging appears
d $55 million (not including the Veterans’ Administration’s
s sthetics research) as follows:

Proposed fiscal 1976 budgets for research on aging * .
L . Mittions
ty: Aﬂginlstﬁtiag research and development. o eveme.. $80.5

Institute on Aglng.. - e e ig_g
' ng Act, Htle IV. oot R A

itional Instittte on Mental Health, Center on Aging_ . _-.-—- -- 1.8
- S e cmcmeeeee- BB.O
ecial Senate Committee on Afh; . “Tha Proposed Fliscal 1978 Budget: What
B o Older Amerleans,” Febraary 875, Social Security Administration Research
Developinent Effort, flscal 1676 estimate.
ntrast, the Federal Government is currently spending over $100
a.year on retirement benefits and medicare alone. Thus, the
‘ al Government is spending less than one-twentieth of one percent
~ofiits total aging expenditures on research for the aged. Industry and
‘large organizations typically allot from 2 to 10 percent of
- their operating budgets to research and development. In comparison
the -twentieth of one percent for aging research pales into

icance, - -
Therefore, the basic need in research on aging is simply the need for
much larger amount of research., This requires the recruitment and
motivation of more professionals for such research and the provision
of'more space and facilities. Both of these two factors are dependent
*.- mainly on the provision of more adequate funds. )
. "The 1871 W%ite House Conference on Aging recommended a major
" increase in Federal funds for research: '
Appropriation of general revenues for programs In the interests of older per-
gons should contain additional funds amounting in the average to no less than
.. B.5 percent of such expenditures, these funds to be allocated for regearch, demon-
stration, and evaluation.
If this recommendation was followed in the Administration on
Aging, for example, the present $7 million for research would be more
" than doubled to over $17 million,

TYFPES OF RESEARCH NEEDED

"~ As the name implies, basic research underlies long range progress
__on the more applied and evaluative types of research. Basic research
~~in aging has been so sparse that we are just beginning to understand
the basic biological processes of aging, and even less is understood

- about the interactions-between biological aging and psychological and
social factors. We are fairly sure that the important outcomes of aging,

;.- such as adaptation, life satisfaction, and longevity, are strongly in-
fluenced by physiological, psychological, and social factors, but we are

~ * uncertain about the relative importance of these factors in varying
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_ gituations, and know little about the complex mechanisms through
which these factors interact. , , :
-.’More ‘longitudinal and interdisciplinary studies are particularly
“-nieeded because aging is by definition a process that occurs over time

~ and because the aging process cannot be adequately understood by any
.one academic discipline alone, o 7 ,

- Because of their long tradition of concern with basic research, insti-
tutions of higher learning are the most frequent settings for research
‘into the fundamental processes of aging. 7 , ,

~ The distinction between basic and applied research is often an arti-
ficial one because much basic research results in findings with prac-
tical implicntions, and applied research often results in new under-
standing oi oasic aging processes. However, with the proliferation of
new programs for the aged, there is a critical need for more objective
and systematic evaluation of the effectiveness of these programs. Too

often demonstration projects have simply demonstrated that a given

staff can be assembled and a program put into effect for a short time,
but there has rarely been objective and systematic evaluation of the
actual impact, its long-term effects, if any, and its cost-effectiveness

: .L:'amEared to other fm rams. Usually these demonstration projects do
not have adequate funds or personnel for such evaluation. As a result,
the evidence for its cost-benefit is not convincing enough to get long-
term funding and the project dies. The evaluations which %’mve oc-
curred often ate attempted after the program has been put into effect.
The most effective evaluations are built into the project design from
the beginning. ) 7 - '

Because of their traditional scientific objectivity, institutions of
higher education constitute a primary resource for more effective
evaluation research, . ,

Despite meager funds for research, gerontologists have managed to
amass an impressive array of findings. Unfortunately, many o these
findings are based on small samples in limited localities. The field
urgently needs more replication and testing of these findings in other
areas and on larger samples in order to establish their representative-
ness and generalizability, as well as to discover any variations in their
applications to different populations under different conditions. Repli-
cation is particularly needed in social and behavioral research because
social conditions and characteristics can vary widely from one popu-
lation group to another. , o J )

Scientific communities in institutions of higher education have long
recognized the critical importance of replication and have usually
attempted to replicate important findings whenever sufficient resources
were available.

BUMMARY

‘Research on aging is a relatively neglected and underdeveloped area
which, if adequately funded, could solve the mysteries of growing old,
increase our control of the aging process, and guide social policies to
provide the. opportunities for a meaningful and rewarding life
throughout old nge. The Association for Gerontology in Higher Edu-
cation recommends more adequate funding for such research. Thank
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Matsunaaa. Thank you very much, Dr. Palmore. Unless you
uestions, Mr.- Grassley, l'lywill go on to the next witness. If

-~ questions, the witnesses are free to remain, and we will
oning as time permits after the remaining witnesses have

ext witness is the associate chairman of the Gerontology Cen-

enn “State. University and he is the president-elect of the

siation for Gerontology in Higher Education, Dr. Tom Hickey.
ckey, it is nice to'have you here.

OF DR. TOM HICKEY, ASSOCIATE CHAIRMAN, GERON-

okeY, We are here this morning to bring to the attention of
1gress through your committee the continuing importance of
le, of colleges and universities in preparing individuals through-
.thecountry for research and service careers in the field of aging.
ot me say at the outset that the Association for Gerontology in
igher-Education greatly appreciates the opportunity you %ave
iven us' to appear before you today. Furthermore, I would like.to
rscore the fact that we are appreciative of the efforts of this
mittee to convene this special giearring while our association is
ting here in Washington. Our association is a voluntary organiza-
‘tion“of colleges and university programs and centers in gerontology.
pirepresent approximately fifty educational programs and centers
ide in the field of aging. These centers specialize in research
training activities related to the needs of the elderly. They are
ti-disciplinary in their educational focus, including medical and
‘héalth related areas as well as social service research and training. The
“basic: purpose of this association is to improve educational programs
by providing a network of communication and effective collaboration
to promote, encourage, and develop gerontological education in this
-country. , ) )
- Ultimately, this effort improves both the quality of services and the
_capability of people conducting research and service programs which
“deal with the needs of older citizens throughout the Nation. As will
be evident from subsequent testimony, it is perhaps somewhat para-
-doxical that this association has emerged during the 1970’s in ci)iregt
response to the Federal Government’s request f%r professional guid-
ance and assistance in developing a strong educational network in
gerontology for this country. ) )
- It has only been in recent years that Federal funds have been
appropriated for training programs in gerontology. Beginning in
1936, thege programs were supported under what was then title V of
"the Oldér Americans Act of 1965, At that time there was one authori-

. zation of appropriations for title IV—research and development-—and
title V—training—and the levels in those early years were rather
insubstantial, However, after the 1971 White House Conference on
Aging, increased public interest in the problems of the elderly and o

_commitment by the Congress ag well as the administration, to expand
‘aging programs, led to an increase in funds for title V. Regional

offices of the Department of Health, Education, and Welfare—recog-
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‘need for additional manpower to administer expanding
-the elderly—began to encourage colleges and universities
ith the assistance of Federal dollars, specialized programs
tolégy to' train individuals to carry out research, and to
rograms for and provide services to our older population. As
aber of universities, including my own, made commit-
y-based upon anear contracts with HEW, to establish

for the study of gerontology.
‘National -Council on ,tﬂ Aging recommended to the 1971
‘Conference on Aging: -
- or personnel especlally trained for serving the older person and for
~tesching research /ls of a magnitude to require Increased Federal and State
_ governmental: support, as well as support from other sources. Such support ia
L ¥E or all:-levels of trainlng—from the paraprofessional working at a
od level to those working at the doctoral level; for inservice training
a8 well a3 those of a more academle nature. '
unately, within a year or two aftor adopting a policy of en-
-expansion of such training programs, the administration,
to the recommendations which followed the White House
ence on Aging, suddenly reversed itself and decided to phase
‘ederal ‘assistance for sm:{l,pmgmms. We believe this-decision
ot.only unwise and not in the public interest, but was also con-

to the Government’s own contractual obligations, At a time when
¢ faith and trust in “big government” is probably at a low point,
mply cannot afford any more examples of an administration
r one thing and doing another. - ,
just stated, the initial response of the administration following
t hite -House - Conference on Aging was to expand. the: —Federa%f—
- programs of assistance to States for the development of comprehensive
programs for the elderly, and to increase funds for training indi-
- viduals to plan, develop, and administer these programs. However,
-this policy was short lived. It was only after considerable pressure was
_brought to bear on HEW, that the administration decided to continue
support in 1973, but at 50 percent of the 1972 level. Since 1973, this
_ pattern has continued on the part of the administration, resulting in
. much annual chaos both for gerontology programs in higher educa-
‘tion, as. well ag for the States in their efforts to plan for inservice
training and career development programs for present professionals.
_-As has been stated during congressional hearings in the past, the
need for trained professionals and paraprofessionals for the field of
aging, as well as the need for training for research have increased
dramatically in the last 10 years. At the beginning of this decade, the
administration itself projected a need for trained personnel for the
field of aging to double if not triple during the 1970’s, Thus, the con-
"tinuing-lack of support for training is lamentable indeed. @~ =~
-.We are just beginpin% to develop a body of knowledge and expe-
‘rience in aging. In this brief 10-year period, there is only-the begin-- -
ning of a critical mass of researchers, educators, and applied profes-
“sionals for this field. This critical mass has emerged large?y a8 a result
of outstanding training, education, and research programs of the
major uhiversities of this Nation. This development would not have
been’ possible without Federal support. Now it becomes much wasted
-history as this capability is beginning to be established and to emerge
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riety of educational institutions around the country—
and community colleges where a significant portion

for career retr&inint%. ,
ational retrenchment there is no clear constituency
ontology related pmgrgms to continue successfully
hin-many institutions of higher education. We believe

dissipation and withdrawal of support for de%ree-
‘would result in much wasted history as well as
: ‘negative and disastrous consequences for the future
tological education, and ultimately upon services and the lives
people‘themselves, Not only would car~er and degree grant-
18 be threatened, but short-term train. g would be severely
quality and effectiveness. It has been nmtgly demonstrated
1 t-inservice training has emerged where there is history of
tinuing commitment, and other available educational resources

ontology. As we stated before:

‘strengthen the capaclty of universities and colleges throughout
'‘to provide tralned manpower for human services and to help to
v and women for future leadershlp In this fleld, We accept the obliga-
elp to upgrade the skills of those now administering and providing

“the ‘elderly by offering short-term, noneredit training, ,

We believe.that you are beginning to see the results of our edu-
18] programs within the past 10 yesrs. Some of the staff members
1ese congressional committees have been graduates of our pro-
e.are some very successful and capable directors of State
n aging in this country—including some of the States repre-
d by this congressional committee—who are graduates of our
programs. Moreover, on the front lines, our students are filling impor-
ant needs in the local areawide agencies on aging as well as by pro-
iding direct services in the area of homemaker assistance, health care,
nutritional programs in many communities within this country.
“'Once again, we thank you for inviting us here today. The purpose
‘of the following testimonies is to specifically elucidate some of the
_research and education needs we see in this field. Thank you. .

.. Mr, Marsunaca. Thank you for taking time out of your busy day

to be with us today and congratulations upon your election to the
_presidency of the Association for Gerontology in Higher Education.

Our next witness is director of the Center on Aging at the Univer-
sity of Maryland, Mrs. Jody Olsen. We would be ﬁ;pp’y to hear from
you, Mrs. Olsen. )

STATEMENT OF JODY OLSEN, DIRECTOR, CENTER ON AGING,
UNIVERSITY OF MARYLAND

:....Mrs. OrseN. The Association for Gerontology in Higher Education
is interested in a wide variety of gerontological aspects of higher edu-
_cation including education for older adults a’ng how to structure
graduate and undergraduate gerontological curricula, and problems
- of administering nng funding training in gerontology in higher edu-
“cation. It is on the issue of igﬁnding training programs that I would
:like to focus, o ]

. “Unfortunately, testimony concerning training needs in the field of
.gerontology changes little from year to year, because, despite the

o
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£ ‘gerontologists and educators nationwide, there is little
18 'gj’l;l,ﬂblem, It remains siinply that of a lack of adequate
funding for training programs in aging., ,
inted out at the 1971 White House %anierance that, in
‘to meéet the demands of present and future aging populations,
eeded-to-be a major increase in training in the 1970’s. Some
stistics ‘on the %fﬂwiﬁg aging population bear this out. The
of elderly in the United States has risen from 3.1 million
i1 percent. of the population to 20.2 million or 9.9 percent of the
ilation. By the year 2020, it is expected to increase to 40.3 million
ercent of the population. Coupled with this, the life expectancy
?E‘?Om reased by 28.6 years from 47.3 years in 1900 to 70.0 years in
" What does this mean in terms of trained personpower? There is and
will'continue to be an increase in planning, developing, and providing
S ,p:ﬂagramgignd services for the elderly, all of which need well traine
*~and:sensitive staff both at the professional and paraprofessional level. .
- Let'me state a few examples. ) ,

-~ The-title 'VII Nutrition program—Older Americans Act—has
-generated positions for an estimated 85,1100 people, almost all of whom
. .come into direct contact with elderly nnd/or need some specialized
-+ knowledge about the elderly in order to function successfully. The
- program and thus the staff needs will certainly grow in the next fow
-years: The title ITI program—Older Americans Act—with-its variety

"+~ of planning and direct service positions at all levels of employment
offers almost the same number of aging velated positions. The nursing.
“home industry now employs approximately 583,000 people, of whom

g:;w»-ﬁﬂiapamént—plim for.or have direct contact with the older people.they

“gerve. It is projected that by 1980 the figure will rise to 873,000 work-
ers, of whom 576,000 will have direct patient contact,a rapidly increas-
ing labor ‘force needing specialized training in gerontology. There are
many other areas for which personnel figures could be extrapolated
such as recreation, community health and mental health, geriatric day
care, and income maintenance. The only known study of personnel

~__needs in the field, done in 1968 before many of the programs we have

- today were developed, estimated that there would be over 1 million

.. peoplein the field of aging by 1975. - S

- Thess ﬁ%'ures become important when we recognize that workin

with and planning programs for older people does require specialize
gkills. Without specialized education, the prejudices, personal feelings,
and stereotyped misconceptions interfere with job performance. '&ﬁe
. acknowledge this with children’s and young adults’ programs, but are
reluctant to afford the same acknowledgment for older pe ople. i
It is evident that there is a growing number of needed services and
--programs-exclusively for the elderly all of which require adequately
prepared . personnel. In addition, some general service programs are
experiencing a change in population focus from young to g%d. This is

.- particularly true in many health care professions, Service providers,

- trained in general service practice, find themselves increasingly con-

- fronted with the speciality of aging and yet lack the training necessary
“to properly handle this age group. Referring to henlth care, Dr. Butler

- points out that “there is little to indicate that older people are receiv-
- - Ing.quality in-patient care from health practitioners, whether doctors,
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les. Few are well trained in the broad principles and spe-
edge of chronic disease and geriatric health care.” Many of
o:want to come back to school to develop new skilla in ger-

4o.better perform in their service specialities. As one
nt.said, “If I had only known earlier what I Imow now
g I want to go back and apologize to all those people 1

to those who prepare to work in aging programs and
-in. general service programs with a high proportion
re are those people who, as part of career training pro-

ecessarily in aging, want to take courses in the field of
y.:They are anxious to upgrade their own personal knowl-
hearea. It is said that two generations ago, a couple could
ealing with the ramifications of one of their parents grow-
d age..Now, that same couple needs to consider the ramifica-
] r four parents reaching old age, Some young people
his.change and want academic experience to better enable
e with the increased number of older people with whom
nto contact. These students taking a.%mgf courses might
tinted as working in the ficld of aging, but hopefully their
ged sensitivity to aging programs help them function better in
ety-of settings, In addgitmifl,fthey can help set a climate condu-
the  proper gua’p@rﬁ of older people in society, Many times,

8d,- those investi%ating only look at the number of trainees
 take jobs in the field of aging. Although difficult, if not impossi-
measure, it should be noted that the training has also influenced
ositively changed those who take jobs in which only part of
vork “is-with older people, and those who have little profes-
involvement but extensive personal contact with older people.
rement of successful training of those who only work indirectly
er people can be seen through long term attitudinal change;
/ ' smﬁtant when looking at the dehumanized treatment so many
--‘of our elderly are now receiving. Money spent in training that leads
~to-this change should not be considered money wasted.

. .-As we are all aware, considering that there was almost no money
- for training before 1965, the last 11 years has brought considerable
' expansion 1n training programs. The major impetus for this expan-
. sion has been section A, title IV of the Older Americans Act of 1965,

-‘Money made available under title IVA has not' only enabled students

to get the necessary training, but has allowed development of visible

. gerontology programs that campuses have been able to see and in some
- cases embrace, In the past 10 years, the traineeship program providin

- opportunities for both short courses and degree programs has in,volveg,
- B0 career-training programs across the country. The money for these
“programs supports students and expands faculty and stgg in geron- .
tologically related areas. Considering the complete lack of training
--available before 1966, the results have been excellent. By 1975 about
2,750 have been involved in degree programs. In addition, by having
:-the'programs available on campuses many students not receiving sti-
~pends have been able to enroll in the programs. The administration
“estimates that today approximately 4,000 students are enrolled in
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ly, funding under title IVA has run into two problems:
tﬁg administration to recommend funding for the sec-
| al difficulties in higher education. I would like to dis-
latter problem first. ' o
]l kmown, colleges and universities are in a tenuous fiscal
Costs have far outstripped the ability to generate revenue,

0 I ' geem relatively stable.

‘those colleges where enrollment has sts
ate ges and universities have become the victims of State
: esflte a recent enrollment upsurge, because of a shrink-
_ bage'and the rising costs of running a government,
ght ‘budgets do not allow schools necessary revenue for develop-
= _ment of new academic pmgnms, particularly for those first 2 to 5
. years,”when enrollment is' being generated—when the program has
. yet_proven itself. Sometimes programs in gerontology fall victim
ction before even beginning because they are new and rela-
tried. Campus administrators cannot afford to take the risk.
of severe internal budget constraints, an institution of higher
“" - ‘education- (1) looks for a 3 to 5 year record of program achievement
-~ before”committing hard money to the program and (2) looks for
‘assurance that other sources of mone Wiﬁ be available at least during
the development tiffisand possibly afterward so that the program wi
‘not éollapse. N , S
- «"The Federal administration, for the 4th year in.a.row, has recom-
.. mended no funding for title IVA, and it has been only through the
. .~ ‘strong efforts of Cijn%ress that 2 minimal amount of money has been
-+ *"-allocated each year. A discontinuance of funding under this section
I only spell disaster for gerontology in higher education. Even "~
~ - continuing the funding at Lﬁe present level with its characteristic
. *on'again off again,” “don’t count on it” allocations provides for
A 'glsﬁpmg chaos almost equal to no program at all. As was discussed,
-+ .. despite strong efforts by dedicated people to develop gerontology pro-
L %mmam schools, it can only come about through the promise of
“. .Federal money, money that (1) can be assured early in the spring
before the academic year begins so that appropriate recruitment can
_take ‘place and (2) can be counted on for a defined period of time
. to allow the institution to make the necessary money adjustments, a
- long and difficult process. Year by year and “maybe not this year”
. Tunding only encourages an institution to drop a developing geron-
tology program. ) )
The administration has said that a growth in programs for the
elderly is essential and has dam@nstrateé?t by increasing moneys for
such programs. If the administration cannot make a similar commit-
t

] yrograms to failure, -

. "~In closing, we would like to make four recommendations concern-
. ing training moneys for higher education: )
~ 1. Money available undger title IVA should be expanded 20 per-
<7 cent & year over the next § years, The money made available this year

" should be $15 million. ) ,
- .. -, 2 The discretion of the Administration in deciding the propor-
. tion between short-term and long-term training should be Piml,ted.

the people who work in these programs, it is dooming its
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that a fixed percentage of title IVA funds be allowed
ghort-term training, with the majority going to long-

on C of the Older Americans Act which authorizes
ent of Multi-Disciplinary Gerontology Centers should
“Although the Administration has consistently refused to
funding of these, there is little doubt that if they were
e"development of the field of training would be encouraged

nal gerontologists, gerontology educators, and appro-
nistration personnel should begin the work of outlining
~which to measure programs in gerontology and setting
. criteria for programs at the various levels of higher

ATSUNAGA. Thank you very much, Mrs. Olsen. For the benefit
embers of the A(%yHE, I will state that had it not been for
gressive effort on the part of Mrs. Olsen, these hearings prob-
ould-not have been held in coordination with your conference
‘Washington. I think Mrs. Olsen deserves a lot of credit. I am

1appy to know that she is on our side. B )
il witness is the Director of the Faye-McBeath Institute of
ing and Adult Life of thé University of Wisconsin, Dr. Martin

, ENT OF MARTIN LOEB, DIRECTOR, FAYE-McBEATH INSTI-
‘TUTE.OF AGING AND ADULT LIFE, UNIVERSITY OF WISCONSIN

Mr. Marsunaea. Do you have a written statement § o
"Mr. Loes. I will have. I do not have one now, because my task is to
summarize what went on hers. o

. Mr, Marsunaga. Without objection, you are given permission to
revise and extend your statenient.! '

Mr. Loes. Thank you very much.

Mr.MaTsUNAGA. You may proceed. , , o
Mr. Loes, What we have talked about here this afternoon is the
.. specific kinds of gm ams that have been supported, but not ade-
- quately, in the fiel agging. One major point that I want to make has
~"todowith the appropriation for titles IV-A, Band C.

< 'We have seen a great increase in the number of aged persons in the
.-country. We have seen an egually great increase in the number of
: ¢,peogl§:,wh§ are concerned and who want to make a career of working
““with-the aged. One of the major reasons for this is that over the last

- several gears we have been doing research that produces know-how to
~help ole gecpla! o )

-.:.When I entered this field a long time ago, we really didn’t know
--yery much, We had a good heart. We were willing to try, but we didn’t
“know much and now we can teach things we learn because there is
~...There is research of two kinds. We have done the basic research, the

great things that have been done in social and behavioral sciences,

) -4 jin additiona] material has been received.

puve
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the clinical areas and biological areas about how to help people. The

pro fessional people in doing research are doing their jobs better. You

in the Federal Government those who are concerned with basic

rch, the scientists who are dealing with it in a more professional

manner—it s a kind of filtered-down basic research,

" As to the training programs, we obtain what we know and pass it

.- on to the students who are going to make a career of working with the

So what we see is the need for some support from the various places

in the Federal Government that can help. We rely on the Federal Gov-

ernment for all sorts of things, but don’t underestimate tho fact that
thiere is a lot of other funding being used to train people and to do
research in the field of aging. o

_'What I see the Federal g‘mvernment doing is providing some con-
tinuity and seed money and getting people to see that this is a great
problem ares and one that has great needs. T don’t think that we ought
to be dependent on the Federal Government. I am not sure that I

would go all the way with president Ratchford about matching funds,

but I would personally go along way in that direction.

. The problem of aging is everybody’s problem and it is not just a

Federal Government problem, But what the Federal Government

can do is to provide continuit and seed money, which it has done.

I wish to pay attention to the act that we have had a very successful

program in the Administration on Aging. Unfortunately, since they
ave had cutbacks, we can barely keep up. ,

We have managed to convince Congress that these multidisciplinary
centers are important, but we have never been able to convince
anybody to appropriate any money. Actually, we can establish multi-
disciplinary centers in universities. I have 100 scientists from 50 dif-
ferent deEartments working on problems of aging at my university.
‘We did this with a very modest amount of money and it can be done.
1 think the models of how we can do that are what the bureaucracy
has to deal with, It is in the multidisciplinary area that we know that
%6 can do something, not only in research, but in training so that the
people and the profession can now work with one another to help the
aging population. o )

I am afraid I will have to stop now. Thank you very much.

Mr. Marsunaca. Thank you very much, Dr. Laeb.?certainly ap-
preciate your remaining this long to present us with your summary
statement. ) o )

Just one observation here: As you probably know, in 1975 under
title IV-A. of the Older Americans Act, the training program, we had
$8 million appropriated. The Administration now 1s pmi:osinﬁ o Zero
amount. This committee, as you know, will appear ‘before the Sub-
committee on Appropriations chaired by Congressman Flood and will

_request $10 million.

‘For title IV-B, research, while in 1975 there was an appropriation -
of $7 million, the Administration is recommending only $5.8 million
and the Select Committee on Aging is recommending $8 million.

For title IV-C, multidisciplinary gerontological centers, the Ad-
ministration is recommending zero amount. We are recommending $1
million for the next fiscal year. So as you have all noted, there is
definitely a tendency toward paying more attention to the problems
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the elderly. The creation of this select committee in just this 94th
gress is an indication of that. .

wish ‘to assure those members of the AGHE who are present here
iy that it has been my personal observation, in my 14 years here,

ore and more Members of Congress are becoming cognizant of
sympathetic to the problems of the elderly. I think we can look to
, much better future, Thank you again for your presence here today.
The committee stands adjourned.

[Whereupon, at 12:15 p.m., Thursday, March 4, 1976, the committee
7 was adjourned.] '
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APPENDIX

MATERIAL SUBMITTED FOR THE RECORD BY DR. GREULICH

FEDERAL AGENCIES AND MAJOR COMPONENTS
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ARCH ON AGING WITH FISCAL YEAR 1975 FUNDS

©! DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH, EDUCATION AND WELFARE (DHEW)

Aswistant ‘Secretary for Health (ASH) = Publie Health Service {PHS)

Mational Institutes of Health (NIH)
Rational Cancer Institute {HCI)
Hational Eye Institute (NE
National Heart and Lung Institute (NHLI)

National Institute on Aging (NIA)
Adul't Development snd Aging Branch (ADAB)
Gerontology Research Centsr (GRC)
National Institute of Allergy and Infectious Dissases (NIAID)
Hational Institute of Arthritis, Metabolism, and
Digaative Diseases (NIAMDD)
li.l:mnll Institute of Child Health and Human bevelopment (NICHD)

B onal Institute of Dental Ressarch (NIDR)

National Institute of General Medical Sciencas (NIGMS)

National Instituts of Neurological and Cosmunicative

Digorders and Stroke {NINCDS)

Alcohsl, Drug Abuse, and Mental Health Administration (ADAMHA)
Naticnal Institute of Mental Health (NIMH)
Bwumn of Extramural Research Programs
b of Mental Health Service Programs
on of Special Mental Health Programs Center on Aging
Division of Manpover and Training

Foud and Drug Administration (FDA)
0ffice of Science
Extramural Ressarch Staff

Heslth Resources Administration (HRA)
National Center for Health Statistics (NCHS)
National Center for Health Bervices Research (NGHSR) R

Health Services Aduinistration (HSA).
Bureau of Medical Servicea (BMS)
Assistant Secratary for Education (ASE)

Fund for the Impruvement of Post-Secondary Education
N National Institute fur Education (NIE}
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DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH, EDUCATION AND WELFARE (cont.)

Assistant Secretary for Human Development (ASHD)

inistration on Aging (ApA)

Office of Research, Demonatration and Hanpower Resources
Office of Program, Planning and Evaluatiem

Aasistant Secretary for Planning and Evalation (ASPE)
Office of Health (H)
Office of Program Systems (P5)
Office of Social Services and Human Developmont (§5-HD)

n Service (SRS)
1ing, Research and Evaluation

Social Rehabili
- Offiece of

Social Security Administration (S3A)

Dffice of Ressarch and Statistics (ORS)
Division of Economic Long Range Studies
Division of Retirement and Surviver Studies

i of Health Inguf;ngg Studies

Division of Disabili : i

Diviaiou of 3

Division of Old Age Sur\rl‘\mr! and D;gahxllfy Insurance
Statistics

DEPARTHENT OF LABOR (DOL)

Assigtant Secretary for Poliey, Evaluation and Research

DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION (poT)

Assistant Secretary for Policy, Plans and International Affairs
Asgistant Seeretary for Systems Development and Technology
Federal Aviation Administration

Urban HMass Transit Administration

DEPARTMENT OF HOUSING AND URBAN DEVELOPMENT (HUD)

0ffice of Policy Development and Research

HATIONAL SCIENCE FOUNDATION (NSF)

VETERANS ADMINISTRATION (VA)

Assistant Chief Medical Directar for Extended Care
Geriatric Researcii, Education and Clinical Centers (GRECC's)

ENERGY RESEARCH AND DEVELO

,TfQDHINISIHATiGH (ERDA)

L
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O
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Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

NATIONAL INSTITUTES OF HEALTH

D!AECTOR
DEPUTY DIRECTOR
DEPUTY GIRECTOR

{Scignce)

-

NATIONAL
CANCER
INSTITUTE

HATIONAL
HEART & LUNG
INSTITUTE

NATIDNAL
LIBRARY OF
MEDICINE

NATIONAL INSTITUTE ON
AGING

NATIONAL INSTIFLTE OF
ALLERGY & INFECTIOUS
DISEASES

NATIONAL INSTITUTE OF
ARTHRITIS, METAROLISM, &
DIGESTIVE DISEASES

MATIONAL INSTITUTE OF
CHILD HEALTH &
HUMAN DEVELOPMENT

NATIONAL INSTITUTE OF
DENTAL RESEARCH

NATIONAL INSTITUTE OF
ENVIRONMENTAL
HEALTH SERVILES

_ —

HATIONAL INSTITUTE OF
GENERAL MEDICAL
= SCIENCES

NATIGNAL INSTITUTE OF
NEUROLOGICAL

DISEASES & 5T
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NATIONAL EYE INSTITUTE
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